

Rollscan

Discover The Power of

..... 1K x 1K Imaging Technology

HF C-Arm

10,000+ C-Arms Highest in The Industry





Official Journal of the International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty (ISKSAA)

APPLICATIONS:

- Spinal Surgeries.
- DHS Dynamic Hip Screw.
- Arthroscopy / Arthroplasty.
- ORIF Open Reduction Internal Fixation.
- MUA Manipulation Under Anesthesia is indicated for Total Knee Arthroplasty (TKA) patients.

ALLENGERS ADVANTAGE - ALL UNDER ONE ROOF

• Mobile DR Systems • Fixed DR Systems • X-Ray Systems • Cathlabs • C-Arm Image Intensifiers • Mammography • DSA Systems • Lithotripter • Remote Controlled RF Table • OPG • Monitors • TMT • ECG • EMG • PSG • EEG • HMS • PACS

Laser **Centering Device** For ease of positioning Larger SID Surgeons get more space & can easily perform the surgery



TOLL FREE NO. 1800-266-8800 (INDIA)



Volume 3 Number 2 May–Augustz 2016

Available online at www.sciencedirect.com

ScienceDirect



JOURNAL OF ARTHROSCOPY AND JOINT SURGERY

Indexed in Scopus

ISSN: 2214-9635



ISKSAA (International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty) is a society of orthopaedic surgeons from around the world to share and disseminate knowledge, support research and improve patient care in Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. We are proud to announce that ISKSAA membership has crossed the 1300 mark (India & Overseas) making it the fastest growing Orthopaedic Association in the country in just over 4 years of its inception With over 225000 hits from over 144 countries on the website www.isksaa.com & more and more interested people joining as members of ISKSAA, we do hope that ISKSAA will stand out as a major body to provide opportunities to our younger colleagues in training, education and fellowships.

ISKSAA Life Membership

The membership is open to Orthopaedic Surgeons, Postgraduate Orthopaedic students and Allied medical personal interested in Arthroscopy & Arthroplasty.

Benefits of ISKSAA Life membership include....

- Eligibility to apply for ISKSAA's Prestigious Fellowship Programme. We are finalising affiliations with ESSKA, ISAKOS, BOA, BASK, Wrightington and FLINDERS MEDICAL CENTRE, IMRI AUSTRALIA to provide more ISKSAA Fellowships in India , UK , USA , Australia and Europe . We awarded 14 ISKSAA Fellowships in Feb 2013, 6 ISKSAA IMRI fellowships in Feb 2014, 54 ISKSAA fellowships in September 2014, 22 ISKSAA wrightington MCh fellowships in December 2014 and 40 ISKSAA Fellowships in October 2015 and have announced 64 ISKSAA Fellowships for ISKSAA GLOBAL **SUMMIT 2016.**
- Free Subscription of ISKSAA's official, SCOPUS INDEXED, peer reviewed, online scientific journal Journal of Arthroscopy and Joint Surgery (JAJS).
- Only as a life member, you can enjoy the benefit of reduced Congress charges in ISKSAA Global Summit 2016 and participate in the Cadaveric workshops.
- Member's only section on the website which has access to the conference proceedings and live surgeries of ISKSAA 2012, 2013 & 2014 along with a host of other educational material
- Important opportunity for interaction with world leaders in Arthroscopy & Arthroplasty.
- Opportunity to participate in ISKSAA courses and workshops

To enjoy all the benefits & privileges of an ISKSAA member, you are invited to apply for the Life membership of ISKSAA by going to the membership registration section of the website and entering all your details electronically. All details regarding membership application and payment options are available (www.isksaa.com)

ISKSAA GLOBAL SUMMIT 2016 HIGHLIGHTS

Live broadcast of surgeries performed by the experts in Orthopaedics in their own OR from 20 Global centres of excellence based in Europe, UK, Australia, South East Asia, Canada and USA including some in Delhi & India also.

SEE TOP EXPERTS OPERATING AND DOING LIVE SURGERIES IN THEIR OR, WALK AND TALK WITH THEM IN THEIR HOSPITALS AND SEE THEM PARTICIPATING IN LIVE PANEL **DISCUSSIONS HERE AT THE CONGRESS.....**

11 Pre Conference Handson Cadaveric Workshops on SURGICAL EXPOSURES / JOINT PRESERVATION TECHNIQUES, ARTHROSCOPIC TECHNIQUES & ARTHROPLASTY planned on 20th November 2016 across the city in 5 hospitals

> **64** ISKSAA Clinical Fellowships for ISKSAA members along with ISKSAA WRIGHTINGTON MCh Fellowships

Now disperse away worries of compliance from your patient's life with a better and faster recovery with





From pioneers of systemic enzyme therapy in India



The only brand with German Technology

Advanced techn logy

Each particle is enteric coated thus passes safely through stomach and gives maximum intestinal absorption and bioavailability

For edema and inflammation in¹

Trauma

Post operative inflammation

Cellulitis

Wound healing

For soft tissue and sport injuries^{2,3}

Reduces pain and inflammation and helps in

faster recovery from

Tendonitis	Spondylopathies	Sprains
Frozen shoulder	Contusions	Bursitis



Office: 81/A, Mittal Chambers, Nariman Point, Mumbai 400 021 Maharashtra.







More to Life

INTRODUCING PATENTED TECHNOLOGIES FOR INDIANS & ASIANS

Asian & Caucasian Size



High Flexion Implants

The 7-Radius Patented Femoral design reflects natural anatomy and functional principles





Acetabular Cup System & Uncemented Stems

Bi-Polar Cup System & Cemented Stems

A fast growing brand in US and around the globe

Approved by : US FDA | CE European | TGA Australia SFDA China and Singapore | DCGI,India Pursue Life[™]

United States

Maxx Orthopedics Inc. 531 Plymouth Road, Suite 526, Plymouth Meeting, PA 19462, USA. W : www.maxxmed.com

India Sales & Marketing

Meril Life Sciences India Pvt. Ltd. 512, Midas, Sahar Plaza, J.B. Nagar, Andheri East, Mumbai 400 059 Maharashtra. India. T : +91 22 4047 9797 W : www.merillife.com



Arthroscopy Simulation: VirtaMed excells at Arthroscopy Simulation with the ArthroS[™].

The highly realistic¹ arthroscopy simulator achieved high scores in terms of realism and training capability.² It was regarded as a useful training tool to monitor individual resident learning curves³ and to differentiate between varying levels of arthroscopic experience.¹



Fig. 1 VirtaMed ArthroS[™] FAST model, knee model, shoulder model, hip model.

1. Case report

Orthopedic surgery requires an intensive didactic program, especially for the very specific skills needed to master arthroscopic surgery. With the VirtaMed ArthroS[™] (Fig. 1), trainees use original medical devices to better facilitate the transfer of skills to the OR. Training cases include diagnostic and therapeutic arthroscopy in knee, shoulder and hip. Furthermore, the simulator allowes basic skill training on the FAST model, which was developed under the guidance of AANA and an ABOS task force.

2. Results

Using a VirtaMed ArthroS[™] simulator helps surgical trainees feel more confident in the OR. They get to practice triangulation and ambidextrous procedures. The use of a simulator means trainees takes up less time in the OR and reduces the expense of using cadavers. With a virtual 3D view from inside and outside (Fig. 2a., b., and c.) trainees get a comprehensive understanding of the anatomy.

Real science, no fiction.

Scientifically proven surgical training with the most realistic simulation available on the market.

3. Conclusion

Using a VirtaMed simulator is the best way to train new surgeons, practice with new tools, and learn new skills.

C

b.

a.



Fig. 2 VirtaMed ArthroS[™] simulation view - (a.) Fluoroscopic access training, (b.) ACL graft placement simulation, (c.) Meniscus repair simulation

REFERENCES

- Fucentese SF, Rahm S., Wieser K., Spillmann J., Harders M., Koch PP. Evaluation of a virtual-reality-based simulator using passive haptic feedback for knee arthroscopy. *Knee Surg Sports Traumatol Arthrosc. 2014.*
- 2. Rahm S., Germann M., Hingsammer A., Wieser K., Gerber C. Validation of a virtual reality-based simulator for shoulder arthroscopy. *Knee Surgery, Sports Traumatology, Arthroscopy. 2016.*
- Alvand A, Logishetty K, Middleton R, Khan T, Jackson WF, Price AJ, Rees JL. Validating a global rating scale to monitor individual resident learning curves during arthroscopic knee meniscal repair. *Arthroscopy. 2013.*





Core Arthroscopic Shaver System

The formula for success





Shaver Blade

CORE

 \odot

FORMULA HANDCONTRL

12,000 +

Suction Lever allows for better suction control.





Release Button Unique design enables quick and efficient blade interchange.



Keypad Easily identified buttons can be programmed per surgeon preference.



Ergonomic design

Suction Valve Angled & rotatable for ideal suction tube placement.

This document is intended solely for the use of healthcare professionals. A healthcare professional must always rely on his or her own professional clinical judgment when deciding whether to use a particular product when treating a particular patient. We do not dispense medical advice and recommend that healthcare professionals be trained in the use of any particular product before using it in surgery. A healthcare professional must always refer to the package insert, product label and/or instructions for use before using any of our products.



companies of Johnson formson



The Suture Anchor Designed to Independently Engage Both Cortical and Cancellous Bone

STUDY



Super-Vim Suture Anchor

BAS-9002.50F Super-Vim Suture Anchor, Dia. 5.0mm, Titanium (Loaded with two pc Biofiber), Sterile

- Ideal for mini-open rotator cuff repair procedures
- Anchors made of Ti 6AI-4V ELI Titanium Alloy

-

- Multiple Biofibers dispense load over more of the tendon
- Independent Biofiber channels reduce suture binding
- Needlepoint tip permits atraumatic hand insertion through soft tissue
- Anchor's wide threads and small core optimize bone purchase
- Fully-threaded anchor body increases resistance to pull-out
- Laser etched markings on the drivers for insertion depth and suture orientation

Vim-Fix PK Suture Anchor

BAS-9091.55F Vim-Fix PK III Suture Anchor, Dia. 5.5mm (Loaded with three pc Biofiber), Sterile

- Clinical used for primary or medial row fixation
- Fully threaded; Cancellous and cortical threads provide exceptional fixation strength
- Broaching punch minimizes cortical stress fractures
- Double or triple loaded with Biofiber suture
- Enhanced tip thread profile for easy insertion
- Provides initial fixation strength and stability
- Technique-create hole, screw-in anchor

BIOTEK - Chetan Meditech Pvt. Ltd.

Opp. V. S. Hospital, Ellisbridge, Ahmedabad-380 006. Gujarat, INDIA. Phone: +91 79 26578092 Fax: +91 79 26577639 Email: info@biotekortho.com www.biotekortho.com



Comprehensive Sports Medicine Orthopaedics & Neurosurgery Solutions





Our Presence

BENGALURU DELHI/NCR JAMMU & KASHMIR MUMBAI PUNJAB RAJASTHAN UTTAR PRADESH UTTARANCHAL

www.curesurgical.com

For mild to moderate Knee OA patients

Synovial Fluid Restoration Therapy*



Closest to Healthy Young Synovial Fluid¹

>2.5x Functional improvement & Pain relief Versus Conservative Care²

Over 80% Responder Rate at ONE year³

* Adapted from Marshall KW. Intra-articular hyaluronan therapy. Curr Opin Rheumatol. 2000 Sep;12(5):468-74 **1.** Synvisc-OneTM Data on file November 2015. **2.** Raynauld JP, Torrance GW, Band PA, et al; Canadian Knee OA Study Group. A prospective, randomized, pragmatic, health outcomes trial evaluating the incorporation of hylan G-F 20 into the treatment paradigm for patients with knee osteoarthritis (part 1 of 2): clinical results. Osteoarthritis Cartilage. 2002;10(7):506-517. **3.** Pal S. et al. Long Term (1 yr) Efficacy and safety of single 6ml injection of Hylan G-F20 in patients with symptomatic knee OA. Open Rheumatol J. 2014 Oct 2;8:54-68



Abridged Prescribing Information

Hylan Polymer A&BG-F 20 prefilled syringe -8mg/ml

SYNVISC-ONE®

COMPOSITION Content: per ml (hylan G-F 20):

Each 1 ml contains: hylan polymer 8.0 mg, sodium chloride 8.5 mg, disodium hydrogen phosphate 0.16 mg, sodium dihydrogen phosphate 0.04 mg, water for injection q.s. **THERAPEUTICINDICATIONS**: Hylan G-F 20 (Synvisc-One) is indicated: For the treatment of pain in osteoarthritis of the knee in patients who have failed to respond adequately to conservative non pharmacologic therapy and to simple analgesics. For the treatment to decrease pain and discomfort allowing more extensive movement of the Knee **DOSAGE AND ADMINISTRATION**: Synvisc-One is administered as a single intra-articular injection. Remove synovial fluid or effusion before injecting hylan G-F 20.Strict aseptic administration technique must be followed. Inject into the synovial space only, using if necessary, appropriate guidance such as fluoroscopy especially in joints such as the hip and shoulder. The recommended treatment regimen is one injection in the knee. **SAFETY-RELATED INFORMATION: Contraindications:** Synvisc-One should not be used in patients with known hypersensitivity (allergy) to hyaluronate) preparations. Synvisc-One should not be injected into the joint if there is venous or lymphatic stasis in the limb to be injected. Synvisc-One should not be used in infected or severely inflamed joints or in patients having skin disease or infections in the area of the injection. The safety and effectiveness of Synvisc-One have not been established in pregnant women. It is not known if Synvisc-One. Is excreted in human milk. The safety and effectiveness of Synvisc-One have not been established in alcating women. **Warnings and Precautions:** Do not inject Synvisc-One intravascularly. Intravascular injection of Synvisc-One. As with any invasive joint procedure, it is recommended that the patient avoid any strenuous activities for approximately 48 hours following the intra-articular injection, and resume full activities within a few days. Synvisc-One have not been tested in pregnant women or children ≤ 21 year of age. Synvisc-One contains small

For full prescribing information please contact Sanofi-Synthelabo (India) Private Limited, Sanofi House, CT Survey No 117-B, L&T Business Park, Saki Vihar Road, Powai, Mumbai 400072

Source: CCDS version 3 dated 14th April 2014 Updated: July 2015



0

Sanofi House, CTS No. 117-B, L&T Business Park, Saki Vihar Road, Powai, Mumbai 400 072, India



Over Four Centuries of Publishing Experience!

With deep roots in health sciences publishing, Elsevier helps doctors advance practice of medicine by providing world-class information which helps them make critical decisions and improve patient outcomes.

Elsevier brings to you over 2,000 health sciences journals, and works with over 7,000 journal editors, 70,000 editorial board members, 300,000 reviewers and 600,000 authors. As the world's leading publisher of science and health information, Elsevier brings to you knowledge products including:

- > The Lancet
- > The Clinics of North America
- > Gray's Anatomy

- > Nelson's Pediatrics
- Dorland's Illustrated Medical Dictionary
- > Netter's Atlas of Human Anatomy

Leading Indian Journals from the House of Elsevier



For advertisement and subscription enquiries in Elsevier journals, please write to **indiacontact@elsevier.com**

Journal of Arthroscopy and Joint Surgery

An official publication of International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty

(ISSN: 2214-9635)

Volume 3, Number 2, May-August 2016

Aims and Scope

Journal of Arthroscopy and Joint Surgery (JAJS) is committed to bring forth scientific manuscripts in the form of original research articles, current concept reviews, meta-analyses, case reports and letters to the editor. The focus of the Journal is to present wide-ranging, multi-disciplinary perspectives on the problems of the joints that are amenable with Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Though Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty entail surgical procedures, the Journal shall not restrict itself to these purely surgical procedures and will also encompass pharmacological, rehabilitative and physical measures that can prevent or postpone the execution of a surgical procedure. The Journal will also publish scientific research related to tissues other than joints that would ultimately have an effect on the joint function.

Author inquiries

You can track your submitted article at http://www.elsevier.com/track-submission. You can track your accepted article at http://www.elsevier.com/trackarticle. You are also welcome to contact Customer Support via http://support.elsevier.com

Copyright

© 2016, International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Published by Reed Elsevier India Pvt. Ltd. All rights reserved. Papers accepted for publication become the copyright of *International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty*, and authors will be asked to sign a transfer of copyright form, on receipt of the accepted manuscript by Elsevier. This enables the Publisher to administer copyright on behalf of the Authors, whilst allowing the continued use of the material by the Author for scholarly communication.

This journal and the individual contributions contained in it are protected under copyright by Elsevier Ltd., and the following terms and conditions apply to their use:

Photocopying

Single photocopies of single articles may be made for personal use as allowed by national copyright laws. Permission of the Publisher and payment of a fee is required for all other photocopying, including multiple or systematic copying, copying for advertising or promotional purposes, resale, and all forms of document delivery. Special rates are available for educational institutions that wish to make photocopies for non-profit educational classroom use. For information on how to seek permission visit **http://www.elsevier.com/permissions** or call: (+44) 1865 843830 (UK) / (+1) 215 239 3804 (USA).

Derivative Works

Subscribers may reproduce table of contents or prepare lists of articles including abstracts for internal circulation within their institutions. Permission of the Publisher is required for resale or distribution outside the institution. Permission of the Publisher is required for all other derivative works, including compilations and translations (please consult **www.elsevier.com/permissions**).

Electronic Storage or Usage

Permission of the Publisher is required to store or use electronically any material contained in this journal, including any article or part of an article (please consult **www.elsevier.com/permissions**).

Except as outlined above, no part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording or otherwise, without prior written permission of the Publisher.

Notice

No responsibility is assumed by the Publisher for any injury and/or damage to persons or property as a matter of products liability, negligence or otherwise, or from any use or operation of any methods, products, instructions or ideas contained in the material herein. Because of rapid advances in the medical sciences, in particular, independent verification of diagnoses and drug dosages should be made.

Although all advertising material is expected to conform to ethical (medical) standards, inclusion in this publication does not constitute a guarantee or endorsement of the quality or value of such product or of the claims made of it by its manufacturer.

Subscription information

The *Journal of Arthroscopy and Joint Surgery* (ISSN: 2214-9635) is published thrice a year. The annual price for individual subscription based in India is **INR 3600;** and for international subscribers, the annual price is **USD 60**. For institutional subscription within and outside India, please contact the Publishers office at journals.india@elsevier.com.

Further information is available on this journal and other Elsevier products through Elsevier's website (http://www.elsevier.com). Subscriptions are accepted on a prepaid basis only and are entered on a calendar year basis. Issues are sent by standard mail. Priority rates are available upon request. Claims for missing issues should be made within six months of the date of dispatch.

Orders, claims, advertisement and journal enquiries: please contact

Editorial Office: Dr Pushpinder Singh Bajaj, Bajaj Specialist Clinics, B-7/5 Safdarjung Enclave, New Delhi – 110029. Tel: 41057555 / 41057556 / 41057557. Email: psbajaj@hotmail.com.

Publishing Office: Elsevier, A division of Reed Elsevier India Pvt. Ltd., 14th Floor, Building No.10B, DLF Cyber City, Phase-II, Gurgaon-122002, Haryana, India. Email: journals.india@elsevier.com

Journal of Arthroscopy and Joint Surgery

An official publication of International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty

(ISSN: 2214-9635)

Volume 3, Number 2, May-August 2016

Editor-in-Chief

MR SANJEEV ANAND UK

PROF RAVI GUPTA Chandigarh

Executive Editor

PROF LALIT MAINI Delhi

DR DINESH PATEL USA

DR PONKY FIRER South Africa

PROF GIANNOUDIS UK

PROF AMAR RANGAN UK

DR KHALID MOHAMMAD New Zealand

MR KAPIL KUMAR UK

DR MAKARAM SRINIVASAN UK

DR ANDREAS SETTJE Germany

DR ANANT JOSHI Mumbai DR ASHOK RAJGOPAL Gurgaon

DR ASHISH BABULKAR Pune

DR ASIT SHAH USA

DR ANIL BHAT Karnataka

MR BINOD SINGH UK

DR BINU THOMAS Tamil Nadu

DR DAVID MARTIN Australia

DR DAVID RAJAN Coimbatore

DR DENNY LIE Singapore

DR EDWARD T MAH Australia

DR GRAHAM MERCER South Australia

DR H K WONG Hong Kong

Managing Editor DR PUSHPINDER BAJAJ Delhi **Deputy Editor** DR AMITE PANKAJ Delhi

Section Editors

Trauma & Rehabilitation DR ALEXANDER WOOD UK

Hip DR AJAY AGGARWAL USA

Foot & Ankle DR MUNEESH BHATIA UK

Training & Education DR JANAK MEHTA Australia

Arthroplasty DR MANOJ SOOD UK **Pediatric Orthopaedics** DR PARMANAND GUPTA Chandigarh

Orthopaedic Oncology DR MANISH PARUTHI Mumbai

> Elbow, Wrist & Hand DR RAJ MURALI UK

Shoulder DR AMOL TAMBE UK

Associate Editors

PROF JEGAN KRISHNAN Australia DR GURINDER BEDI Delhi DR RAJESH SETHI UK DR DINSHAW PARDIWALA Mumbai

Editorial Board

DR V BHALAIK UK DR PUNEET MONGA UK DR TAOFEEK ADEYEMI Nigeria DR MS DHILLON Chandigarh DR VIVEK PANDEY Karnataka

Advisory Board

DR HIROYUKI SUGAYA Japan DR HITESH GOPALAN Cochin PROF J E MENDES Portugal DR JAAP WILLEMS Holland DR JOHN EBNEZAR Bangalore DR JVS VIDYASAGAR Hyderabad PROF LENNARD FUNK UK DR MARIO PENTA South Australia DR NICK WALLWORK South Australia DR NIRBHAY SHAH Rajkot DR PAOLO PALADINI Italy DR PARAG SANCHETI Pune DR PETER CAMPBELL Australia PROF PP KOTWAL Delhi DR SUNDARARAJAN Coimbatore DR ASHISH DEVGAN Rohtak DR RAJU EASWARAN Delhi DR RAHUL KHARE Delhi

PROF RAJASEKARAN Coimbatore MR RAM VENKATESH UK MR R PANDEY UK PROF RAJ BAHADUR Chandigarh MR ROBERT J GREGORY UK DR ROHIT ARORA Austria DR SACHIN TAPASVI Pune DR SANJAY DESAI Mumbai DR SANJAY GARUDE Mumbai DR SANJAY TRIVEDI Ahmedabad DR SRIPATHI RAO Karnataka PROF SUDHIR KAPOOR Delhi MR VED GOSWAMI UK DR YOUNG LAE MOON Korea

Copyright (C) 2016, International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. All rights reserved.

Published by Reed Elsevier India Pvt. Ltd.

No part of the publication may be transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, without written permission from the Editor-in-Chief.

Disclaimer: Although all advertising material is expected to conform to ethical (medical) standards, inclusion in the publication does not constitute a guarantee or endorsement of the quality or value of such product or of the claims made of it by its manufacturer. Please consult full prescribing information before issuing prescriptions for any products mentioned in this publication.

Printed at EIH Limited-Unit Printing Press, IMT Manesar, Gurgaon

Journal of Arthroscopy and Joint Surgery

An official publication of International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty

(ISSN: 2214-9635)

Volume 3, Number 2, May–August 2016

Table of Contents

Editorial	
Shoulder instability: Dealing with lesions or with devices? Paolo Paladini	43
Review Article	
Management of rheumatoid arthritis: Review of current guidelines Shilpa Arora, Arash Rafiq, Meenakshi Jolly	45
Original Articles	
Anterior cruciate ligament reconstruction with 70° arthroscope and flexible reamers – Early operative experience <i>Vipul I. Mandalia, Jonathan D. Kosy</i>	51
Comparative study of anatomical anterior cruciate ligament reconstruction versus conventional anterior cruciate ligament reconstruction Arunim Swarup, Sunil Malhotra, Devendra Dave, Ashish Naresh	56
Traumatic isolated osteochondral fractures of medial femoral condyle treated with multiple retrograde Kirschner wires – A simple cost-effective technique Ashish Devgan, Amit Batra, Rajesh Rohilla, Aditya Jain, Sidhant Singh, Sahil Arora, Milind Tanwar, Radika Devgan	61
"Is articular cartilage reconstruction feasible in OTA-C2, C3 comminuted patellar fractures?" A prospective study of methodical reduction and fixation Ramakanth Rajagopalakrishnan, Prasad Soraganvi, Balaji Douraiswami, P. Velmurugesan, S. Muthukumar	66
Baksi's sloppy hinged prosthesis in rheumatoid arthritis of elbow: A midterm follow-up study S. Muthukumar Balaji, T. Rajesh Kumar, Sathish Devadoss, A. Devadoss	71
Case Reports	
Error in surgical technique causing ceramic acetabular liner fracture in primary total hip arthroplasty – A report of two cases <i>Narinder Kumar, Vyom Sharma</i>	75
Tuberculosis: An unusual etiology of Baker's cyst Deepak Chahar, Ravi Sreenivasan, Ankit Chawla, Sandip Barman, Nadeem Tanveer, Amite Pankaj	78
An unusual case of a massive intra-articular angiolipoma of the knee – Case report and review of literature <i>Manish Kiran, Dan Arvinte, Manoj Sood</i>	83

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect



Editorial

Journal of Arthroscopy and Joint Surgery

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/jajs

JAJS

CrossMark

Shoulder instability: Dealing with lesions or with devices?

The understanding of shoulder instability and its management has evolved over the years.

While the differentiation between traumatic shoulder instability and multidirectional instability is traditionally well described and understood, there also exists a spectrum of instability that is subtle and not fully recognized.^{1–5} This includes various degrees of instability without dislocation of the joint that could be congenital; due to the unique biological aspects of the capsule,⁶ or acquired; as seen in some overhead athletes.

Clearly, such a wide variation in presentation has led, over the years, to many different procedures and modifications to best approach each different aspect of the presenting lesion. The treatment for capsular and labral tears has shifted over the years from open to arthroscopic.

While arthroscopy was purely used for diagnostic purposes initially⁷ it has now become the 'Frontline' strategy with similar outcomes, and sometimes pitfalls, of open surgeries.^{8,9} Arthroscopy, even if 'minimally-invasive', is not free from complications related to the use of different implants.

One of the first described problems was related to osteolysis after the use of polylactic acid (PLA) tacks and concurrent shoulder instability due to insufficient capsular tensioning.¹⁰ The increased use of anchors and metal devices has led to devastating arthritis of the glenohumeral joint often requiring arthroscopic¹¹ or open revision operations to remove the offending devices or, in some cases, even to implant a shoulder prosthesis.

A similar problem has been described with the use of local anaesthetics post-operatively in patients operated for shoulder instability. Complete destruction of the articular cartilage and massive gleno-humeral chondrolysis has led to implantation of shoulder prosthesis in very young patients.¹²

The evolution from metal anchors to absorbable anchors became critical in avoiding some these adverse outcomes. Absorbable anchors too are not free from complications, such as synovitis or osteolytic zones in the glenoid.¹³ At times, extensive bone loss can occur after the use of numerous anchors that can lead to a fracture of the edge of the glenoid even with low-intensity trauma.¹⁴ In this scenario, the best solution appears to be a bone graft operation like the Latarjet procedure, open or arthroscopic,^{15,16} in order to correctly address the glenoid bone loss.

The assessment of glenoid bone-loss should be carried out with a CT scan that can also examine the feasibility of filling the glenoid defect with a bone graft like the coracoid.¹⁷ While the glenoid defect is important for right decision making, humerus side defects also need consideration in the over all planning. The presence of Hill-Sachs fractures may require additional procedures; remplissage

seems valid in cases of large Hill-Sachs without significant glenoid bone loss.^{18,19} Given the reported complications of the afore mentioned devices, research is moving towards the use of ever smaller anchors that achieve good pull out strength without sacrificing excessive glenoid bone.²⁰

Open surgery, such as the Latarjet or Eden-Hybinette procedures still provide a valid alternative in cases where the extent of the bone loss and capsular destruction exclude arthroscopic approach.

In conclusion we can affirm that shoulder instability is a problem still far from being known in its entirety. Often the correction of instability can lead to complications, recurrences, stiffness and even massive arthritis in young patients. The Orthopaedic surgeon must be familiar with all the aspects of this complex condition that will enable correct choice of procedure and implants to offer the most appropriate treatment.

References

- 1. Protzman RR. Anterior instability of the shoulder. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 1980; 62(6):909–918.
- Matsen 3rd FA, Zuckerman JD. Anterior glenohumeral instability. *Clin Sports Med.* 1983;2(2):319–338. [Review].
- 3. Foster CR. Multidirectional instability of the shoulder in the athlete. *Clin Sports Med.* 1983;2(2):355–368.
- Castagna A, Nordenson U, Garofalo R, Karlsson J. Minor shoulder instability. Arthroscopy. 2007;23(2):211–215.
- Cofield RH, Irving JF. Evaluation and classification of shoulder instability. With special reference to examination under anesthesia. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 1987;(223): 32–43. [Review].
- Porcellini G, Campi F, Pegreffi F, Castagna A, Paladini P. Predisposing factors for recurrent shoulder dislocation after arthroscopic treatment. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2009;91(11):2537–2542. http://dx.doi.org/10.2106/JBJS.H.01126.
- 7. Mok DW, Fogg AJ, Hokan R, Bayley JI. The diagnostic value of arthroscopy in glenohumeral instability. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 1990;72(4):698–700.
- Gross RM. Arthroscopic shoulder capsulorraphy: does it work? Am J Sports Med. 1989;17(4):495–500.
- 9. Higgins LD, Warner JJ. Arthroscopic Bankart repair. Operative technique and surgical pitfalls. *Clin Sports Med.* 2000;19(1):49–62. [Review].
- Freehill MQ, Harms DJ, Huber SM, Atlihan D, Buss DD. Poly-L-lactic acid tack synovitis after arthroscopic stabilization of the shoulder. *Am J Sports Med.* 2003;31(5):643–647.
- Kaar TK, Schenck Jr RC, Wirth MA, Rockwood Jr CA. Complications of metallic suture anchors in shoulder surgery: a report of 8 cases. *Arthroscopy*. 2001; 17(1):31–37.
- Anderson SL, Buchko JZ, Taillon MR, Ernst MA. Chondrolysis of the glenohumeral joint after infusion of bupivacaine through an intra-articular pain pump catheter: a report of 18 cases. Arthroscopy. 2010;26(4):451–461. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/ j.arthro.2010.01.022.
- Shahrulazua A, Duckworth D, Bokor DJ. Perianchor radiolucency following PEEK suture anchor application associated with recurrent shoulder dislocation: a case report. *Clin Ter.* 2014;165(1):31–34. http://dx.doi.org/10.7471/CT.2014.1658.
- 14. Augusti CA, Paladini P, Campi F, Merolla G, Bigoni M, Porcellini G. Anterior glenoid rim fracture following use of resorbable devices for glenohumeral stabilization.

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jajs.2016.07.004

2214-9635/© 2016 International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Published by Elsevier, a division of RELX India, Pvt. Ltd. All rights reserved.

Orthop J Sports Med. 2015;3(6). http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/2325967115586559. eCollection 2015.

- Mizuno N, Denard PJ, Raiss P, Melis B, Walch G. Long-term results of the Latarjet procedure for anterior instability of the shoulder. J Shoulder Elbow Surg. 2014;23(11):1691–1699. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jse.2014.02.015. Epub 2014 May 14.
- Lafosse L, Lejeune E, Bouchard A, Kakuda C, Gobezie R, Kochhar T. The arthroscopic Latarjet procedure for the treatment of anterior shoulder instability. *Arthroscopy*. 2007;23(11). 1242.e1–5. Epub 2007 October 3.
- 17. Paladini P, Singla R, Merolla G, Porcellini G. Latarjet procedure: is the coracoid enough to restore the glenoid surface? *Int Orthop.* 2016.
- Purchase RJ, Wolf EM, Hobgood ER, Pollock ME, Smalley CC. Hill-sachs "remplissage": an arthroscopic solution for the engaging hill-sachs lesion. Arthroscopy. 2008;24(6):723–726. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.arthro.2008.03.015.
- Merolla G, Paladini P, Di Napoli G, Campi F, Porcellini G. Outcomes of arthroscopic Hill-Sachs remplissage and anterior Bankart repair: a retrospective controlled study including ultrasound evaluation of posterior capsulotenodesis and infraspinatus strength assessment. *Am J Sports Med.* 2015;43(2):407–414. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1177/0363546514559706. Epub 2014 December 11.

 Agrawal V, Pietrzak WS. Triple labrum tears repaired with the JuggerKnot[™] soft anchor: technique and results. *Int J Shoulder Surg.* 2015;9(3):81–89. http:// dx.doi.org/10.4103/0973-6042.161440.

Paolo Paladini

Unit of Shoulder and Elbow Surgery, "Cervesi" Hospital, Via L. V. Beethoven 1, 47841 Cattolica, RN, Italy

E-mail address: palpaolo@me.com (P. Paladini).

30 June 2016

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect



Journal of Arthroscopy and Joint Surgery

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/jajs



CrossMark

Review article Management of rheumatoid arthritis: Review of current guidelines



^a Department of Rheumatology, Rush University Medical Center, Chicago, IL, United States

^b Department of Medicine, Weiss Memorial Hospital, Chicago, IL, United States

^c Department of Medicine, Rush University Medical Center, Chicago, IL, United States

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 23 March 2016 Accepted 10 July 2016

Keywords: Rheumatoid arthritis Disease modifying anti-rheumatic drugs Treat to target Methotrexate Biologics

ABSTRACT

Rheumatoid arthritis, an autoimmune disease characterized by inflammatory polyarthritis of small and large joints, can cause significant disability and discomfort. Significant advances in its diagnosis and management have taken place in the last 20 years. Besides early diagnosis, these advances include early institution of disease modifying therapy with a goal of "treat to target", frequent assessments of disease activity to gauge control, consideration for and introduction of alternative or additive disease modifying therapeutic agents in case of inadequate or persistent disease activity. Growing recognition of therapeutic targets and thus agents for rheumatoid arthritis has significantly improved its course, as well as its short and long-term outcomes. This paper will review updates and current guidelines for management of rheumatoid arthritis.

© 2016 Published by Elsevier, a division of Reed Elsevier India, Pvt. Ltd on behalf of International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty.

1. Introduction

Rheumatoid arthritis (RA) is a progressive inflammatory disease which causes joint damage and disability.¹ Over the last 2 decades, the treatment of patients with RA has changed considerably. Currently the goal of therapy is not only symptom relief but also the prevention of structural damage and limitation of disability.¹ The management of RA rests primarily on the use of disease modifying anti-rheumatic drugs (DMARDs). DMARDs form two major classes: conventional synthetic DMARDs (csDMARDs) and biologic DMARDs (bDMARDs). csDMARDs such as methotrexate, sulfasalazine, hydroxychloroquine and leflunomide have been used in the management of RA traditionally. bDMARDs on the other hand have emerged in the last 20 years and continue to evolve. These include tumor necrosis factor (TNF) inhibitors (infliximab, etanercept, adalimumab, golimumab and certolizumab pegol); T cell co stimulation inhibitor (abatacept); anti B-cell agent (rituximab) and interleukin (IL)-6 receptor blocking agent (tocilizumab).² Other novel agents include synthetic inhibitor of Janus kinases - tofacitinib and biosimilars (bs) (bs-infliximab and bs-etanercept).³ Abundancy of therapeutic options and insufficient

* Corresponding author at: Department of Rheumatology, Rush University Medical Center, 1611, W Harrison Street, Suite 510, Chicago, IL 60612, United States. *E-mail addresses*: Shilpa_Arora@rush.edu (S. Arora),

arashrafiq@gmail.com (A. Rafiq), Meenakshi_Jolly@rush.edu (M. Jolly).

information on differential efficacy and safety makes treatment decisions in clinical practice challenging. In this review we provide an overview of the medical management of RA with an emphasis on recent guidelines and highlight areas of future research.

The overall approach to the treatment of patients with RA depends upon the timely and judicious use of several types of therapeutic interventions which include early diagnosis, care by an expert in the treatment of rheumatic diseases such as a rheumatologist, early use of DMARDs with the target of remission or low disease activity and use of anti-inflammatory agents, including non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) and glucocorticoids, only as adjuncts to therapy.

2. Early diagnosis

Joint damage occurs early in the course of RA; 30% of patients have radiographic evidence of bony erosions at the time of diagnosis, and this proportion increases to 60% by 2 years.⁴ Therefore, early diagnosis, albeit challenging, is critical. Using the 2010 American College of Rheumatology (ACR)/European League against Rheumatism (EULAR) classification criteria for RA, diagnosis as definite RA is based upon the presence of synovitis in at least one joint, in the absence of an alternative diagnosis that better explains the synovitis, and the achievement of a total score of at least 6 (of a possible 10) from the individual scores in four domains. These domains and their values are summarized in Table 1.⁵

2214-9635/© 2016 Published by Elsevier, a division of Reed Elsevier India, Pvt. Ltd on behalf of International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty.

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jajs.2016.07.002

Table	1
-------	---

46

2010	ACR/FULAR	classification	criteria	for	rheumatoid	arthritis 7
2010	ACK/LULAK	Classification	CIICIIa	101	incumatoru	ai uni ius.

Joint involvement	1 large joint (shoulder, elbow, hip, knee, ankle)	0
	2–10 large joints	1
	1–3 small joints (MCP, PIP, thumb IP, MTP, wrists)	2
	4–10 small joints	3
	>10 joints (at least 1 small joint)	5
Serology	Negative RF and negative Anti-CCP antibodies	0
	Low positive RF or low-positive	2
	anti-CCP antibodies (\leq 3 times ULN)	
	High positive RF or high-positive	3
	anti-CCP antibodies (>3 times ULN)	
Acute phase	Normal CRP and normal ESR	0
reactants	Abnormal CRP or abnormal ESR	1
Duration of	<6 weeks	0
symptoms	≥ 6 weeks	1

Abbreviations: CCP, cyclic citrullinated peptides; CRP, C-reactive protein; ESR, erythrocyte sedimentation rate; IP, interphalangeal joint; MCP, metacarpophalangeal joint; MTP, metatarsophalangeal joint; PIP, proximal interphalangeal joint; RF, rheumatoid factor; ULN, upper limit of normal.

3. Disease activity assessment

An important advance in the treatments for RA has been the adoption of standardized and validated clinical outcome measurements for disease activity. The "treat to target" strategy for RA is geared toward getting this disease activity, as measured by standardized tools, under control. Frequent assessments of disease activity thus allow opportunity for timely adaptation or revision of therapy, which is essential in preventing disease progression. Several such options are currently available; physicians may select their preferred measure based on their familiarity and comfort with the varied measures and the time available to perform these at every patient visit. Consistency of use, at each visit of all patients is the key, and one may perform whichever is best suited to their practice.

Continuous measures of disease activity such as the Disease Activity Score (DAS) 28 which assesses 28 joints, the Simplified Disease Activity Index (SDAI) and the Clinical Disease Activity Index (CDAI) help in monitoring disease activity at regular intervals.^{6,7} These instruments are based on varied combinations of the counts of tender and swollen joints, patient's and physician's global assessment of disease activity and acute phase reactants (erythrocyte sedimentation rate or C-reactive protein) (Table 2). A clinical state defined as low disease activity or remission as per above outcome measures is the optimal goal of therapy and each disease activity measure pre-specifies these cut offs (Table 2).⁸ Mobile applications are available to help the physicians calculate these scores. Furthermore, patient-reported outcome measures such as the Routine Assessment of Patient Index Data 3 (RAPID3), Patient Activity Scale (PAS) and PAS-II have also been approved by

Table 2

Disease activity assessment in RA.6-8

ACR as valid measures of disease activity.⁹ RAPID 3 has been shown to correlate well with the physician-assessed measures of disease activity; also it can be obtained easily without expending any physician time and is frequently used in patient management.¹⁰

4. Treatment principles

Since no treatment cures RA; therefore, the therapeutic goal is remission of symptoms involving the joints, a return of full function and the maintenance of remission with DMARD therapy. A useful intermediate goal is to have all patients evaluated by a rheumatologist within 3 months of the onset of symptoms, so that essentially all the patients with early RA, receive DMARDs within 3 months of presentation. EULAR recommends that rheumatologists should primarily care for RA patients and the treatment must be based on a shared decision between the patient and the rheumatologist.¹¹

4.1. Anti-inflammatory agents: adjuncts to treatment

The therapeutic armamentarium available to treat RA has expanded considerably in recent years. It currently comprises synthetic and biological DMARDs along with analgesics, cyclooxygenase-2 inhibitors, non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) and corticosteroids. Anti-inflammatory therapies, including systemic and intra-articular glucocorticoids and NSAIDs, primarily act as adjuncts for temporary control of disease activity for patients in whom treatment is being started with DMARDs, patients who require modification in DMARD regimen or patients who are experiencing disease flares.¹² In patients who receive glucocorticoids, the medication should be tapered once disease control is achieved and it can be maintained, with the ideal goal of discontinuing systemic glucocorticoid therapy. Although NSAIDs and/or glucocorticoids act rapidly to control inflammation, they do not provide any benefit on their own for long-term disease control or prevention of joint injury and are also associated with adverse effects when used long term. ACR recommends the use of glucocorticoids for management of disease flares, though at the lowest possible dose and for the shortest possible duration.⁹ EULAR on the other hand recommends using low-dose glucocorticoids (dose of 7.5 mg prednisone or equivalent per day or less) as part of the initial treatment strategy (in combination with one or more csDMARDs) for up to 6 months, but they also should be tapered as clinically feasible.¹¹ Above recommendation is supported by a review by the EULAR task force which showed that at doses less than or equal to 5 mg/day for up to 6 months, there is an acceptably low level of harm for osteoporosis, hyperglycemia, cardiovascular diseases and infections.13

Measure	Formulae	Cut points
DAS 28	$[0.56 \times \sqrt{(TJC28)} + 0.28 \times \sqrt{(SJC28)} + 0.70 \times \log (ESR)] \times 1.08 + 0.16$	<2.6: remission
(range 0–9.4)		2.6-3.2: low disease activity
		>3.2-5.1: moderate disease activity
		>5.1: high disease activity
SDAI	SJC28 + TJC28 + PGA + EGA + CRP	\leq 3.3: remission
(range 0–86.0)		>3.3-11: low disease activity
		>11-26: moderate disease activity
		>26: high disease activity
CDAI	SJC28 + TJC28 + PGA + EGA	\leq 2.8: remission
(range 0–76.0)		>2.8-10: low disease activity
		>10-22: moderate disease activity
		>22: high disease activity

Abbreviations: SJC28, TJC28: swollen and tender joint count based on evaluation of 28 joints; PGA, EGA: patient and evaluator global assessment of disease activity; ESR: erythrocyte sedimentation rate; CRP: C-reactive protein.

4.2. Early use of DMARDs

All patients diagnosed with RA should be started on DMARD therapy as soon as possible. Better outcomes are achieved by early, as compared to delayed intervention with DMARDs. An observational study comparing early (median disease duration of 3 months) with late (median disease duration of 12 months) initiation of csDMARD therapy showed significantly greater improvement in disease activity in the early group (within 3 months after starting DMARDs); the greater degree of improvement in the early treatment group remained statistically and clinically significant after 36 weeks of DMARD therapy (DAS28 improvement of 2.8 versus 1.7).¹⁴

4.3. Treat to target strategy

Treat to target strategy implies that treatment should be aimed at reaching a target of remission or low disease activity in every patient, using the standardized disease activity tool. It necessitates frequent monitoring during active disease (every 1-3 months) using a standardized disease activity tool, and if there is no improvement by at most 3 months after the start of treatment or the target has not been reached by 6 months, therapy should be adjusted. Evidence for treat to target strategy in RA comes from a systematic review of 76 papers comprising of 4 randomized trials. All identified studies showed significantly better clinical outcomes in treat to target approaches than routine approaches. Four studies compared radiographic outcomes, two of them showed significant benefit of the treat to target approach.¹⁵ EULAR recommends starting therapy with DMARDs as soon as the diagnosis of RA is made aiming to reach a target of remission or low disease activity in every patient.¹¹ For patients of both early and established RA (based on disease duration less than or more than 6 months, respectively); ACR also recommends using a treat to target strategy rather than a non-targeted approach, regardless of disease activity level.9

4.4. DMARDs

DMARDs are so named because of their ability to slow or prevent structural progression of RA. Table 3 describes commonly used DMARDs for the treatment of RA along with their indication of use, toxicity and recommendations for monitoring. Methotrexate (MTX) is recommended as the DMARD of choice for the initial treatment of patients with moderate to severe active RA unless contraindicated.^{9,11} It also serves as the "anchor" drug for the most commonly used DMARD combinations. Randomized head-to-head trials have found that MTX has a faster onset of action, comparable or greater efficacy and better long-term tolerance compared to other non-biologic DMARD mono-therapy.¹⁶ It is also relatively cheap and available worldwide. ACR recommends using DMARD monotherapy (MTX preferred) as initial treatment over combination therapy for patients with early or established RA who have never taken a DMARD irrespective of disease activity level.⁹ The rationale being that MTX is available as less costly first line therapy that has an extensive safety record with well documented clinical efficacy and those with an inadequate response can be quickly identified and subsequently treated with combination therapy prior to the development of irreversible injury. Clinical outcomes after several years of treatment are similar in trials that compared patients initially receiving MTX, who were then stepped up to combination therapy after an inadequate response, with patients initially treated with combination therapy.¹⁷ EULAR, though, considers that both monotherapy or combination therapy of csDMARDs are effective as initial treatment strategy in DMARD naïve patients and that patient preferences and expectations of adverse events should be considered when discussing treatment options with them.¹¹ Combinations of MTX with either sulfasalazine (SSZ) or hydroxychloroquine (HCQ), with both SSZ and HCQ have been shown to have efficacy for initial treatment of active RA patients.¹⁸

The choice of therapy in patients who are unable to take MTX is based on patient preferences regarding relative risks and benefits, route of administration, and cost. Leflunomide (LEF) or SSZ may be indicated in patients who prefer an orally administered or less costly agent, while TNF- α inhibitors may be indicated for those who are not restricted by regulatory or cost constraints. Large placebo-controlled studies comparing LEF with SSZ or MTX suggest that these drugs have similar efficacy. 19,20 TNF- $\!\alpha$ inhibitors, have also been proven effective as monotherapy, compared with placebo or MTX, in randomized trials involving patients with moderately and severely active RA.²¹ Additional agents like tocilizumab and tofacitinib, although comparable to MTX in achieving clinical remission,^{3,22} are not preferred as initial therapy, given concerns regarding potential toxicities, costs, regulatory limitations, the limited number of trials and a lack of long-term evidence for any advantage over other therapies when a treat to target approach is employed.

Disease activity and the response to therapy should be regularly reassessed, along with monitoring for drug toxicities; every 3-5 weeks until the patient is stable and disease is under control. In patients who are resistant to initial DMARD monotherapy, which is defined as failure to achieve remission or low disease activity within 3-6 months of initiating the drug, ACR recommends using combination csDMARDs or biologics (TNF or non-TNF) or tofacitinib (all choices with or without MTX, in no particular order of preference) rather than continuing DMARD monotherapy alone, while also treating active inflammation with anti-inflammatory agents.9 EULAR on the other hand recommends risk stratification of such patients based upon presence or absence of poor prognostic factors (high disease activity state, autoantibody positivity (rheumatoid factor and/or antibodies to citrullinated proteins) and the presence of joint damage). Those without poor prognostic factors may be changed to another csDMARD strategy and those who have poor prognostic factors may be considered for bDMARD therapy.¹¹

The choice between TNF- α inhibitors or non-TNF biologics i.e. abatacept, tocilizumab and rituximab depends upon factors like availability, patient characteristics and preference; comorbidities; side effect profile of agents; regulatory, insurance, and cost limitations; and clinician experience. There is no convincing evidence that any one of the TNF- α inhibitors has greater efficacy than the others.²⁴ If disease activity remains moderate or high despite use of a TNF- α inhibitor (with MTX), use of a non-TNF biologic with or without MTX is preferred over using another TNF- α inhibitor.⁹ Non-TNF biologics have been shown to provide similar improvement with good safety profile in patients refractory to one or more TNF- α inhibitor in an indirect meta-analysis of randomized trial data.²⁵ Tofacitinib is an orally administered JAK inhibitor which has shown to be effective as monotherapy or as cotherapy with MTX in patients with an inadequate response to MTX.^{23,26} It has also been shown to have efficacy in patients who have not responded adequately to TNF inhibitor therapy.²⁷ ACR and EULAR recommend using tofacitinib for patients who have failed biological treatment.9,11

Most patients with RA require sustained therapy and adjustments in their treatment regimen over months to years to achieve treatment goals. Those who achieve a sustained clinical remission; ACR and EULAR recommend tapering of therapy without discontinuation of all RA therapies because the risk of flare and the need for resumption of therapy are high.^{9,11}

Table 3
Commonly used DMARDs in the treatment of RA. ^{1,2,9,11}

DMARDS	Mechanism of action	Dose	Indication	Toxicity	Monitoring
Methotrexate (csDMARD)	Anti-inflammatory in weekly low doses	- 10–25 mg/week, orally or SC	As 1st csDMARD or in combination to other csDMARDs and to bDMARD	- Hepatotoxicity	CBC, chemistries monthly for 1–2 months then 8–24 weekly
		- Folic acid 1 mg/d to reduce toxicities		- Myelosuppression	
				 Infection Interstitial pneumonitis Pregnancy category X 	
Hydroxychloroquine (csDMARD)	Affects immune regulation	- 200–400 mg/d PO qd	As alternative to 2nd csDMARD or in combination with other csDMARDs	- Irreversible retinal damage	Fundus and visual field every 12 months
				- Cardiotoxicity - Blood dyscrasia	
Sulfasalazine (csDMARD)	Anti-inflammatory salicylate and sulfa moieties	1 g b.i.d. daily, oral (500 mg b.i.d. initially)	As alternative to 1 st or 2nd csDMARD or in combination with other csDMARDs	- Granulocytopenia	CBC and chemistry every 3 months
				- Hemolytic anemia (with G6PD deficiency)	
Leflunomide (csDMARD)	Inhibits pyrimidine synthesis	10–20 mg daily oral	As above	HepatotoxicityMyelosuppressionInfection	CBC and chemistry every 3 months
Infliximab (bDMARD)	Chimeric anti-TNF-α antibody	3–5 mg/kg body weight, 8 weekly after induction.	As 1 st or 2nd bDMARD after inadequate response	 Pregnancy category X ↑ risk bacterial, fungal infections 	LFTs periodically
		IV	to	- Reactivation of latent	
			≥1 C3DM/RD3	TB	
				- ↑ lymphoma risk - Drug-induced lupus - Neurologic deficits	
Etanercept (bDMARD)	Anti-TNF-α−receptor protein	50 mg weekly, SC	As above	- As above	Monitor for injection site
Adalimumab (bDMARD)	Human anti–TNF-α antibody	40 mg 2 weekly, SC	As above	- As above	Monitor for injection site
Golimumab (bDMARD)	Human antibody to TNF- α	50 mg/monthly, SC	As above	- As above	Monitor for injection site
Certolizumab (bDMARD)	Fab portion of monoclonal antibody to TNF- α	200 mg/2 weekly after induction	As above	- As above	Monitor for injection
Abatacept (bDMARD)	Downregulation of T cells using recombinant CTLA4	IV: 10 mg/kg/4 weekly after induction	As 1st or 2nd bDMARD after inadequate response to	- ↑ risk bacterial, viral infections	Monitor for infusion
Rituximab (bDMARD)	Monoclonal antibody against CD20. Targets B cells	SC:125 mg weekly 2 times 1 g (within 2 weeks), 6–12 monthly	≥1 csDMARDs As 2nd bDMARD after inadequate response to ≥1 csDMARDs	- ↑ risk bacterial, viral infections - Infusion reaction	reactions CBC at regular intervals
				- Cytopenia - Hepatitis B reactivation	
Tocilizumab (bDMARD)	Humanized monoclonal antibody to IL-6 receptor	i.v.: 8 mg/kg body weight/4 weekly s.c.: 162 mg weekly	As 1st or 2nd bDMARD after inadequate response to \geq 1 csDMARDs	 Risk of infection Infusion reaction 	CBC and LFTs at regular intervals
				- Dyslipidemia - Cytopenias	
Tofacitinib (new agent-synthetic DMARD)	Inhibits Janus kinases (JAK)	5 mg b.i.d. orally	As 1st or 2nd DMARD after inadequate response to ≥1 csDMARDs	 Risk of infection LFT elevation Dyslipidemia Neutropenia 	CBC, LFTs, and lipids at regular intervals

Abbreviations: CBC, complete blood count; LFT, liver function test.

5. Knowledge gaps, future trends and research recommendations

The guidelines presented above are only to serve the providers with guidance on management of patients with RA. One must realize that the ACR and EULAR guidelines were formulated for RA patients in the developed countries, with access to care, rheumatologists and medications. These guidelines may not always apply or be feasible for application to patients with RA in some other parts of the world. Patient characteristics, disease features and response of the patients who participated in the clinical trials may not be generalizable to all RA patients. Furthermore, access to care, access to a rheumatologist, and some of the medications may not be available to all RA patients or may be too expensive.²⁸ Rate of infections e.g. tuberculosis (TB), hepatitis B and C may be another factor. Thus the recommendations may not be contextually appropriate in all scenarios. Asia Pacific League Against Rheumatism (APLAR) has developed guidelines for Asia Pacific patients with RA focusing on local issues to ensure the delivery of basic care to these patients and to improve their outcomes.²⁹

Issues that still need more work include prevention of infections through immunizations, screening of infection prior to initiating and during treatment with immunosuppressive medications, prevention and management of cardiovascular diseases and treatment of osteoporosis in patients of RA. APLAR recommends screening of all patients for TB, hepatitis B and C infections before initiating bDMARD therapy.²⁹ Those found to have an active infection should be treated before therapy with bDMARDs. It also advocates administration of all indicated vaccines at least 4 weeks prior to initiating bDMARD therapy.²⁹ Since these infections are preventable in patients who are to be started on immunosuppressive therapy, there is a need of universal acceptance and implementation of these recommendations.

The risk of cardiovascular disease (CVD) is doubled in RA; CVD also being the major source of morbidity and mortality in RA. The increased risk is due to both an excess of "traditional" cardiovascular risk factors as well as the underlying chronic inflammatory process. An RA specific CVD risk prediction chart is although lacking but some studies have shown support for the multiplication factor of 1.5 in the existing CV prediction charts for better delineation of this risk. EULAR recommends for prevention of CVD in RA by control of disease activity and classical risk factors like smoking, hypercholesterolemia, hypertension and obesity and the use of minimal glucocorticoid doses.³⁰ There is an unmet need for CVD prevention trials and RA specific CVD risk prediction charts, however due to the increased burden of CVD in RA, risk assessment with the available means and management of risk factors should be incorporated in the standard care of all RA patients.

RA patients also have a higher risk of osteoporosis and fracture compared to the general population. Mechanism for osteoporosis in RA is multifactorial and following factors have been proposed: systemic effect of RA synovitis, glucocorticoids, weight loss and endocrine changes. Higher functional disability, dose of glucocorticoid and longer disease duration has been identified as RA specific risk factors for fracture in these patients. In addition to control of RA inflammation and management of glucocorticoid-induced osteoporosis, antiresorptive therapy, such as bisphosphonates has shown efficacy. Assessment of risk using standard tools along with prevention and management of osteoporosis in RA also needs incorporation in the routine care of all RA patients.³¹

Cost effective analysis of varied "treat to target" regimens, that include head to head trials to compare the efficacy of combination csDMARDs versus bDMARDs as step up therapy after resistance to DMARD monotherapy and also to compare biological agents with each other are needed, especially for appropriate health resource allocation and utilization. In this direction, research on biosimilars, their effectiveness and safety would be a step in the right direction, as cost of some of the parent drugs may be prohibitive for some patients and countries. Trials have shown equivalent clinical efficacy of Infliximab and Etanercept biosimilars to their parent drugs for the treatment of RA, however further work is needed for their acceptance and use in the real world.

Conflicts of interest

The authors have none to declare.

References

- 1. Scott DL, Wolfe F, Huizinga TW. Rheumatoid arthritis. Lancet. 2010;376:1094.
- Smolen JS, Aletaha D, Koeller M, et al. New therapies for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. *Lancet.* 2007;370:1861–1874.
- Smolen JS, Landewe R, Breedveld FC, et al. EULAR recommendations for the management of rheumatoid arthritis with synthetic and biological disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs. Ann Rheum Dis. 2010;69:964–975.
- Van der Heijde DM. Joint erosions and patients with early rheumatoid arthritis. Br J Rheumatol. 1995;34(suppl 2):74–78.
- Aletaha D, Neogi T, Silman AJ, et al. 2010 rheumatoid arthritis classification criteria: an American College of Rheumatology/European League Against Rheumatism collaborative initiative. *Arthritis Rheum*. 2010;62:2569.
- Prevoo ML, van't Hof MA, Kuper HH, et al. Modified Disease Activity Scores that include twenty-eight-joint counts: development and validation in a prospective longitudinal study of patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Rheum.* 1995;38:44–48.
- Aletaha D, Smolen J. The Simplified Disease Activity Index (SDAI) and the Clinical Disease Activity Index (CDAI): a review of their usefulness and validity in rheumatoid arthritis. *Clin Exp Rheumatol.* 2005;23(September–October (5 suppl 39)):5100–5108.
- Aletaha D, Ward MM, Machold KP, et al. Remission and active disease in rheumatoid arthritis: defining criteria for disease activity states. *Arthritis Rheum*. 2005;(52):2625.
- Singh JA, Saag KG, Bridges SL, et al. American College of Rheumatology Guideline for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Care Res.* 2015. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1002/acr.22783.
- Pincus T, Swearingen CJ, Bergman MJ, et al. RAPID3 (Routine Assessment of Patient Index Data) on an MDHAQ (Multidimensional Health Assessment Questionnaire): agreement with DAS28 (Disease Activity Score) and CDAI (Clinical Disease Activity Index) activity categories, scored in five versus more than ninety seconds. Arthritis Care Res. 2010;62:181.
- Smolen JS, Landewe R, Breedveld FC, et al. EULAR recommendations for the management of rheumatoid arthritis with synthetic and biological diseasemodifying antirheumatic drugs: 2013 update. Ann Rheum Dis. 2014;73:492– 509.
- Gotzsche PC, Johansen HK. Meta-analysis of short-term low dose prednisolone versus placebo and non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs in rheumatoid arthritis. *BMJ*. 1998;316:811.
- 13. Strehl C, Bijlsma JW, de Wit M, et al. Defining conditions where long-term glucocorticoid treatment has an acceptably low level of harm to facilitate implementation of existing recommendations: viewpoints from an EULAR task force. *Ann Rheum Dis.* 2016;(March). http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/annrheumdis-2015-208916. pii: annrheumdis-2015-208916 [epub ahead of print].
- 14. Nell VP, Machold KP, Eberl G, et al. Benefit of very early referral and very early therapy with disease-modifying anti-rheumatic drugs in patients with early rheumatoid arthritis. *Rheumatology*. 2004;43:906.
- Schoels M, Wong J, Scott DL, et al. Evidence for treating rheumatoid arthritis to target: results of a systematic literature search. Ann Rheum Dis. 2010;69:638– 643.
- Maetzel A, Wong A, Strand V, et al. Meta-analysis of treatment termination rates among rheumatoid arthritis patients receiving disease-modifying anti-rheumatic drugs. *Rheumatology*. 2000;39:975.
- O'Dell JR, Curtis JR, Mikuls TR, et al. Validation of the methotrexate-first strategy in patients with early, poor-prognosis rheumatoid arthritis: results from a two-year randomized, double-blind trial. Arthritis Rheum. 2013;65:1985.
- Ma MH, Kingsley GH, Scott DL. A systematic comparison of combination DMARD therapy and tumour necrosis inhibitor therapy with methotrexate in patients with early rheumatoid arthritis. *Rheumatology.* 2010;49:91.
- Smolen JS, Kalden JR, Scott DL, et al. Efficacy and safety of leflunomide compared with placebo and sulphasalazine in active rheumatoid arthritis: a double-blind, randomised, multicentre trial. *Lancet*. 1999;353:259–266.
- Cohen S, Cannon GW, Schiff M, et al. Two-year, blinded, randomized, controlled trial of treatment of active rheumatoid arthritis with leflunomide compared with methotrexate. *Arthritis Rheum*. 2001;44:1984–1992.
- Bathon JM, Martin RW, Fleischmann RM, et al. A comparison of etanercept and methotrexate in patients with early rheumatoid arthritis. N Engl J Med. 2000;343:1586.
- 22. Jones G, Sebba A, Gu J, et al. Comparison of tocilizumab monotherapy versus methotrexate monotherapy in patients with moderate to severe rheumatoid arthritis: the AMBITION study. *Ann Rheum Dis.* 2010;69:88.
- Lee EB, Fleischmann R, Hall S, et al. Tofacitinib versus methotrexate in rheumatoid arthritis. N Engl J Med. 2014;370:2377.
- Which TNF inhibitor for rheumatoid arthritis? *Med Lett Drugs Ther.* 2010;52:38.
 Schoels M, Aletaha D, Smolen JS, Wong JB. Comparative effectiveness and safety of biological treatment options after tumour necrosis factor α inhibitor failure in rheumatoid arthritis: systematic review and indirect pairwise meta-analysis. *Ann Rheum Dis.* 2012;71:1303.
- 26. van der Heijde D, Tanaka Y, Fleischmann R, et al. Tofacitinib (CP-690,550) in patients with rheumatoid arthritis receiving methotrexate: twelve-month data from a twenty-four-month phase III randomized radiographic study. Arthritis Rheum. 2013;65:559.
- Burmester GR, Blanco R, Charles-Schoeman C, et al. Tofacitinib (CP-690,550) in combination with methotrexate in patients with active rheumatoid arthritis with an inadequate response to tumour necrosis factor inhibitors: a randomised phase 3 trial. *Lancet.* 2013;381:451.

- Brenol CV, Nava JI, Soriano ER. Proper management proper management of rheumatoid arthritis in Latin America. What the guidelines say? *Clin Rheumatol.* 2015;34(suppl 1):S51–S55. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10067-015-3016-9.
 Lau CS, Chia F, Harrison A, et al. APLAR rheumatoid arthritis treatment recom-tered arthritis in the second second
- mendations. Clin Rheumatol. 2015;34(March (suppl 1)):S51-S55. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1007/s10067-015-3016-9.
- Peters MJ, Nurmohamed M. Cardiovascular disease management in RA. Arthritis Rheum. 2013;(April). http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/art.37974.
 Suzuki Y, Wakabayashi T. Management of osteoporosis associated with rheuma-toid arthritis and glucocorticoid-induced osteoporosis. Arthritis Care Res. 2016;68(January (1)):26–35. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/acr.22758.

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect



Journal of Arthroscopy and Joint Surgery

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/jajs



Research paper

Anterior cruciate ligament reconstruction with 70° arthroscope and flexible reamers – Early operative experience



Vipul I. Mandalia, Jonathan D. Kosy*

Princess Elizabeth Orthopaedic Centre, Royal Devon and Exeter Hospital, Barrack Road, Exeter EX2 5DW, UK

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 9 February 2016 Accepted 30 June 2016 Available online 13 July 2016

Keywords: Arthroscopy Anterior cruciate ligament reconstruction Femoral tunnel Flexible reamers

$\mathsf{A} \ \mathsf{B} \ \mathsf{S} \ \mathsf{T} \ \mathsf{R} \ \mathsf{A} \ \mathsf{C} \ \mathsf{T}$

Anatomical graft position for anterior cruciate ligament (ACL) reconstruction is desirable. However, visualisation and positioning are challenges with the standard technique. It is known that graft integration can be improved by maximising femoral tunnel length and graft failure reduced by limiting bending angle. We planned to evaluate the use of new techniques whilst monitoring femoral tunnel length and angle.

A 70° arthroscope, through the anterolateral portal, provided improved footprint visualisation without the need to switch to a medial portal. A flexible reamer system created the femoral tunnel without hyperflexion of the knee. Femoral tunnel length was measured intra-operatively using the graduations on the reamer, and femoral tunnel angle was assessed on the post-operative radiograph (using a digital measuring tool).

In a single-surgeon, consecutive series, 55 patients were treated. When compared to the surgeon's 65 previous cases, femoral tunnel length increased significantly by 3.11 mm (40.1 (\pm 3.49)° vs. 36.9 (\pm 3.87)°; *p* < 0.05) with no significant change in femoral tunnel angle (37.8 (\pm 4.97) mm vs. 39.6 (\pm 5.11) mm; *p* = 0.075).

We discuss this technique with reference to potential advantages and disadvantages of this technology.

© 2016 Published by Elsevier, a division of Reed Elsevier India, Pvt. Ltd on behalf of International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty.

1. Introduction

Achieving an anatomically positioned graft has been shown to be one of the most important technical goals in anterior cruciate ligament (ACL) reconstruction with increased failure in nonanatomic grafts.^{1,2} However, the surgical technique required, to accurately perform this, has proved challenging. The use of a 70° arthroscope, to visualise the ACL footprints, and flexible reamers, to create the femoral tunnel without the need for hyperflexion, offers some potential benefits.³ However, improvements in technique must be balanced against the desire to minimise graft failure. Decreasing the femoral tunnel length and changing the graft-bending angle have both been shown to result in increased failure rates.⁴ Therefore, we set out to assess our ability to use these new techniques without adversely affecting the femoral tunnel parameters.

2. Methods and materials

2.1. Patients

55 consecutive single-bundle primary ACL reconstructions (using the 70° arthroscope and flexible reamers) were compared to the 65 consecutive previous cases (using a 30° arthroscope and straight reamers). The data was prospectively collected in a database derived from the operation notes. Radiological data was added prospectively following completion of the post-operative radiographs. The group demographics are displayed in Table 1 demonstrating good age- and sex-matching.

Table 1

Patient demographics in study groups.

	Group			
	Using straight reamers	Using flexible reamers		
Total number	65	55		
Mean age (yrs)	29	32		
Sex	44M:21F	39M:16F		
	Total number Mean age (yrs) Sex	Group Using straight reamers Total number 65 Mean age (yrs) 29 Sex 44M:21F		

* Corresponding author. Tel.: +44 01392 411611; fax: +44 01392 404772. *E-mail address:* jonkosy@yahoo.co.uk (J.D. Kosy).

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jajs.2016.06.002

2214-9635/© 2016 Published by Elsevier, a division of Reed Elsevier India, Pvt. Ltd on behalf of International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty.



Fig. 1. Photographs of set-up showing: (A) 90° flexed position for arthroscopy and preparation and (B) 90–100° position needed for reaming with the flexible system.

2.2. Surgical technique

After induction of anaesthesia and administration of prophylactic antibiotics, an examination was performed of both knees. A high tourniquet was applied and the limb was prepared and draped. The leg was positioned at 90°, using a cylindrical prop under the foot, and a lateral support. This allowed for an additional small amount of flexion without moving the props (Fig. 1).

Autologous hamstring graft was used in all cases. After harvesting and sizing of the graft, the two portals were established (Fig. 2). The anterolateral (AL) portal was positioned high and close to the lateral edge of patella tendon. A low anteromedial (AM) portal (slightly away from the medial edge of the patella tendon) was then made under direct vision, just above the medial meniscus.

Systematic arthroscopy was performed (using a 30° arthroscope) and treatment for any co-existing pathology was completed. At this stage, the 30° arthroscope was changed to the 70° arthroscope. This was achieved swiftly using a Clinicon quickchange camera drape (P3 Medical, Bristol, England), meaning only one camera was required (Fig. 3).

The tibial tunnel was prepared first and blocked to limit loss of fluid. To drill the tibial tunnel, the 70° arthroscope (via the high AL portal) provided a bird's eye view of the footprint. The posterior border of the anterior horn of the lateral meniscus (PBAHLM) was used, as a landmark, as the senior author believes this to be the



To drill the femoral tunnel, the footprint was identified based on the remaining stump and the bony landmarks (intercondylar and bifurcate ridges). There was no need to hyperflex the knee. The entry point for the femoral tunnel was marked with a microfracture awl. We then used the Stryker VersiTomic Flexible Reaming System (Kalamazoo, MI). The curved guide was used to position the flexible guidewire (Fig. 4). This compensates for the decreased flexion used by allowing curvature in the wire prior to the entry point (the wire is straight within the femur). The angle and direction of the guide, along with the degree of knee flexion, dictates the length and the angle of the tunnel and also the aperture shape (round or elliptical) of the tunnels.





Fig. 2. Photograph of standard portal position for right knee. Anterolateral – high and medial (close to patella tendon). Anteromedial – low and medial just about the medial meniscus.

Fig. 3. Stryker camera (Kalamazoo, MI) covered with Clinicon drape and Olympus 30° and 70° arthroscopies (Center Valley, PA).



Fig. 4. Lateral radiograph showing curved guide within the knee and guidewire straight within the femur.



Fig. 5. Photograph showing flexible reamers in use through AL portal. On screen, graduations on reamer clearly seen.

The femoral tunnel was then created using the flexible reamers. The benefit of a clear view at this stage (having prevented the poor flow encountered in a hyperflexed position) can be noted (Fig. 5). Next, a suture loop was passed retrograde up this tunnel.

The suture loop was grabbed into the tibial tunnel and the graft pulled from the tibial tunnel into the femoral tunnel and fixed using a suspensory device.

Following repetitive cycling of the knee, arthroscopic inspection was performed and final images captured.

2.3. Evaluation and comparison

Femoral tunnel length was recorded intra-operatively for each case using the graduations on the reamer. Femoral tunnel angle, as a surrogate for graft-bending angle, was calculated from the post-operative anteroposterior radiograph using a digital measuring tool (Insight Web, Insignia Medical Systems, Hampshire, UK) (Fig. 6).

Statistical analysis was performed using SPSS Statistics v22.0 (IBM, Armonk, NY) with groups compared using an unpaired *T*-test.

3. Results

The results are summarised in Table 2.

The femoral tunnel length was found to increase from 36.9 (\pm 3.87) mm to 40.1 (\pm 3.49) mm with the use of flexible reamers. This was statistically significant (p < 0.05).

The femoral tunnel angle was not changed by the use of flexible reamers in a less flexed position (39.6 (\pm 5.11)° vs. 37.8 (\pm 4.97)°; p > 0.05). There were no cases of posterior wall blow-out and no guidewire breakage.

4. Discussion

Graft position and surgical technique have evolved as our understanding of ACL biomechanics and reasons for graft-failure has improved. Transtibial femoral tunnel placement is still used by



Fig. 6. Illustrative radiograph demonstrating calculation of femoral tunnel angle – measured angle between femoral anatomical axis and line through centre of femoral tunnel.

Table 2

Comparison of femoral tunnel between groups.

		p-Value	
	Using straight reamers	Using flexible reamers	
Femoral tunnel length (mm)	36.9 (±3.87)	40.1 (±3.49)	0.003
Femoral tunnel angle (°)	39.6 (± 5.11)	37.8 (±4.97)	0.075

some surgeons but this has largely been replaced by transportal drilling. The main reason for this is that, using a transtibial method, the femoral tunnel position is dependent on the tibial tunnel. This relationship has been shown to result, more frequently, in a tibial tunnel in the posterior aspect of the footprint, a high femoral tunnel position and a vertical graft.^{5,6} As such, much published work has focused on the importance of anatomical ACL reconstruction using the native footprints as a guide to graft positioning.

Although transportal techniques allow for independent positioning of the femoral tunnel, they are not without their problems. Traditional arthroscopic set-up (using a 30° arthroscope through an AL viewing portal and instruments via an AM portal) makes visualisation of the footprints of the ACL on the femur and tibia difficult (Figs. 7 and 8). This can be improved by viewing through the AM portal and drilling through and accessory medial portal.⁷ The improved view is shown in Fig. 7b. However, the surgeon is limited by instrument crowding on the medial side. In addition, this set-up varies from one that most surgeons find comfortable and requires additional time establishing this portal and switching the arthroscope.

Using rigid guidewires requires a hyperflexed position to avoid a short femoral tunnel or posterior wall blow-out. This hyperflexed position can decrease saline flow and may result in fat-pad obstruction of the visual field. This creates difficulties in accessing



Fig. 7. Arthroscopic photographs showing a comparison of views of femoral footprint using 30° arthroscope ((A) via anterolateral portal; (B) via anteromedial portal) against (C) view from 70° arthroscope via anterolateral portal.



Fig. 8. Arthroscopic photographs showing a comparison of tibial footprint viewed (A) via AL portal using a 30° arthroscope and (B) a 70° arthroscope.

measurements (tunnel length) and requires frequent clearance adding more to the surgical time. In addition, a hyperflexed position is difficult to achieve in obese or highly muscled patients and risks damage to the medial femoral condyle and posterolateral neurovascular structures. Our described method addresses these problems without adding to surgical time.

We have previously described the use of a 70° arthroscope via the AL portal to provide excellent views of the femoral and tibial footprints without the need to establish additional portals.⁸ The use of a quick-change camera drape means this adds minimal time to the procedure. An additional benefit of using the 70° arthroscope is that it gives an improved view down each of the created tunnels. It facilitates a 360° view of both femoral and tibial tunnels that can be used to ensure that there is no posterior blow-out of the femoral tunnel and that the tunnel walls are healthy. This is particularly important to ascertain in revision cases.

The use of the 70° arthroscope should be something that skilled surgeons are able to adapt to with little difficulty. This arthroscope is routinely used in the hip and many knee surgeons will have experience of using it for posterior cruciate reconstruction. Using the 70° arthroscope through a more accustomed AL portal prevents crowding on the medial side (and within the notch). The view of the footprints is superior to the 30° arthroscope via the AL or AM portals (Figs. 7 and 8). This allows for more accurate positioning of the femoral tunnel (particularly in remnant-preserving surgery) as well as providing a "Bird's-eye" view of the tibial footprint and PBAHLM.

The use of the flexible reamer system has a number of benefits. The system allows the guidewire to be introduced in a $90-100^{\circ}$ flexed position (negating the problems associated with a hyper-flexed position). Also, studies have both shown that the use of flexible reamers more accurately positions the graft and produces longer femoral tunnels.^{9,10} Furthermore, the curved guide results in the guidewire entering obliquely to the medial wall of the

femoral condyle. The result of changing this angle is that the aperture is more oblique.¹⁰ It has been suggested that this may benefit the fixation of the graft and the coverage of the femoral footprint.^{5,11–13}

The operative technique for the combined use of a 70° arthroscope and flexible reamers has been previously reported Rasmussen et al.³ This group highlighted many of the benefits that we have suggested. Further to this, our work demonstrates the perceived benefits of femoral tunnel length and graft bending angle are achieved over a series of cases.

Potential disadvantages of the flexible reaming system include the additional cost of the equipment and risk of guidewire breakage.¹⁴ However, the additional expense, limited to the purchase of the guidewires (once the reaming system has been purchased), may be off-set against potential operative time savings. The flexible wire becomes rigid (due to friction as it passes through the guide). Therefore, breakage within the bone seems unlikely and can be limited by reaming in a fixed position (preventing stress at the femoral entry point).¹⁴ A further potential risk is that of deflection of the wire on the skin. However, we found no reports of this. We encountered none of these issues in our series and larger studies may be required to quantify these specific risks.

Limitations of our work include a lack of patient height measurement. Graft-bending angle can be more accurately calculated using three-dimensional imaging techniques but we believe that FTA provides an adequate surrogate for this comparison.

In a single-surgeon, consecutive-patient series, our data suggests that this combination of using a 70° arthroscope and flexible reamers provides the benefit of increased femoral tunnel length without affecting the FTA. Improved visualisation (and graft position) is achieved without the need for an additional portal, instrument crowding or hyperflexion. We feel this technique is

therefore worth consideration. Further work is required to fully prove the apparent advantages of this technique and correlate these to potential improvements in clinical outcome. As the described technique is now our standard for primary ACL reconstruction, we plan to combine this work with threedimensional computer tomography analysis of tunnel volume and position, femoral aperture dimensions and shape.

Author's contribution

Vipul I. Mandalia: Development of technique, performed surgery, provided pictures, edited manuscript; Jonathan D. Kosy: Radiological review, literature search, prepared manuscript, edited manuscript.

Conflicts of interest

The authors have none to declare.

References

- Chhabra A, Starman JS, Ferretti M, Vidal AF, Zantop T, Fu FH. Anatomic, radiographic, biomechanical, and kinematic evaluation of the anterior cruciate ligament and its two functional bundles. *J Bone Jt Surg Br.* 2006;88(suppl 4):2–10.
- Hofbauer M, Muller B, Murawaski CD, van Eck CF, Fu FH. The concept of the individualized anatomic anterior cruciate ligament (ACL) reconstruction. *Knee Surg* Sports Traumatol Arthrosc. 2014;22:979–986.
- Rasmussen JF, Lavery KP, Dhawan A. Anatomic anterior cruciate ligament reconstruction with flexible reamer system and 70° arthroscope. *Arthrosc Tech.* 2013;2: e319–e322.

- Shin YS, Ro KH, Jeon JH, Lee DH. Graft-bending angle and femoral tunnel length after single-bundle anterior cruciate ligament reconstruction: comparison of transtibial, anteromedial portal and outside-in techniques. *Bone Jt J.* 2014;96: 743–751.
- Gadikota HR, Sim JA, Hosseini A, Gill TJ, Li G. The relationship between femoral tunnels created by the transtibial, anteromedial portal, and outside-in techniques and the anterior cruciate ligament footprint. *Am J Sports Med.* 2012;40:882–888.
- Kopf S, Forsythe B, Wong AK, Tasman S, Irrgang JJ, Fu FH. Transtibial ACL reconstruction fails to position drill tunnels anatomically in vivo 3D CT study. *Knee Surg* Sports Traumatol Arthrosc. 2012;20:2200–2207.
- Tompkins M, Milewski MD, Brockmeier SF, Gaskin CM, Hart JM, Miller MD. Anatomic femoral tunnel drilling in anterior cruciate ligament reconstruction: use of an accessory medial portal versus traditional transtibial drilling. *Am J Sports Med.* 2012;40:1313–1321.
- Bucher TA, Naim S, Mandalia V. The use of a 70° arthroscope for anatomic femoral and tibial tunnel placement and tunnel viewing in anterior cruciate ligament reconstruction. Arthrosc Tech. 2014;3:e79–e81.
- Silver AG, Kaar SG, Grisell MK, Reagan JM, Farrow LD. Comparison between rigid and flexible systems for drilling the femoral tunnel through the anteromedial portal in anterior cruciate ligament reconstruction. *Arthroscopy*. 2010;26:790–795.
- Steiner ME, Smart LR. Flexible instruments outperform rigid instruments to place anatomic anterior cruciate ligament femoral tunnels without hyperflexion. Arthroscopy. 2012;28:835–843.
- Hensler D, Working ZM, Illingworth KD, Thorhauer ED, Tashman S, Fu FH. Medial portal drilling: effects on the femoral tunnel morphology during anterior cruciate ligament reconstruction. J Bone Jt Surg Am. 2011;93:2063–2071.
- Kim JG, Chang MH, Lim HC, Bae JH, Ahn JH, Wang JH. Computer tomography analysis of the femoral tunnel position and aperture shape of transportal and outside-in ACL reconstruction: do different anatomic reconstruction techniques create similar femoral tunnels. Am J Sports Med. 2013;41:2512–2520.
- Miller CD, Gerdeman AC, Hart JM, et al. A comparison of 2 drilling techniques on the femoral tunnel for anterior cruciate ligament reconstruction. *Arthroscopy*. 2011;27:372–379.
- Fitzgerald J, Saluan P, Richter DL, Huff N, Schenk RC. Anterior cruciate ligament reconstruction using a flexible reamer system – technique and pitfalls. Orthop J Sports Med. 2015;3:2325967115592875.



Original Article

Comparative study of anatomical anterior cruciate ligament reconstruction versus conventional anterior cruciate ligament reconstruction



Arunim Swarup, Sunil Malhotra^{*}, Devendra Dave, Ashish Naresh

Department of Orthopaedic Surgery, Subharti Medical College, Delhi Dehradun Bypass, NH 58, Meerut, U.P. 250005,

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 22 January 2016 Accepted 26 March 2016 Available online 1 July 2016

Keywords: Anterior cruciate ligament reconstruction Gillquist portal Anatomical

ABSTRACT

Background: Aim of our study was whether anatomical placement of femoral tunnel using central Gillquist portal for visualization improves the rotational and antero-posterior translational stability as compared to conventional two portal technique of placement of femoral tunnel, where anterolateral portal is the visualization portal and anteromedial portal is the working portal. We define this latter method as non-anatomical placement, because we cannot visualize the face of medial surface of lateral femoral condyle and use jig to make the femoral tunnels.

Materials and methods: This study was a retrospective and prospective study conducted in the Department of Orthopaedic Surgery, NSCB Subharti Medical College, Meerut, over a period of 4 years in patients undergoing arthroscopic ACL reconstruction. The follow-up examination included knee joint range of movement assessment, Lachman test, Pivot shift test, IKDC score and Lysholm score at 6 weeks, 3 months, 6 months and 1 year.

Results and conclusions: On final assessment, we concluded that anatomical method of ACL reconstruction gives superior results for antero-posterior stability and although there is not much difference in functional scores when assessed using IKDC scores, but a small statistically significant difference is seen when assessed by using Lysholm scores for functional scoring.

© 2016 International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Published by Elsevier, a division of Reed Elsevier India, Pvt. Ltd. All rights reserved.

India

1. Introduction

A torn anterior cruciate ligament (ACL) is a common injury of knee joint, and its reconstruction is a challenging one. It is mostly related to sports activities. The activities of modern life, be it domestic or professional, predispose the individual to ACL injury.

The primary function of the ACL is to prevent anterior translation of the tibia. It acts as a secondary stabilizer

^{*} Corresponding author at: Flat No. 13, Ambedkar Bhawan, Subharti Medical College Campus, Subharti University, Delhi Dehradun Bypass Road, NH 58, Meerut, U.P. 250005, India. Tel.: +91 9911505399.

E-mail address: dr.sunilmalhotra@gmail.com (S. Malhotra).

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jajs.2016.03.003

^{2214-9635/© 2016} International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Published by Elsevier, a division of Reed Elsevier India, Pvt. Ltd. All rights reserved.

against internal rotation of the tibia and valgus angulation at the knee. Loss of the ACL leads to a decreased magnitude of this coupled rotation during flexion and an unstable knee.

The main mechanism of injury to the ACL being torn is usually non-contact involvement. The most frequent way that the ACL is torn is that the athlete has a planted foot with the knee in an almost extended position (sometimes hyperextended)¹ and the tibia is generally rotated toward the inside or mid-line of the body, while the knee is flexed greater than 90°.

Review of literature for ACL surgery suggests that it took a long time for some diagnostic and management techniques to establish themselves. Since the early 20th century, there has been increasing awareness of, and interest in, the ligament and its lesions.²

In conventional method of ACL reconstruction, we do not try to identify the original insertion points on the lateral femoral condyle but in anatomical reconstructions an attempt is made to place the graft lower down in center of the femoral insertion of ACL on the medial side of lateral femoral condyle below the resident's ridge on either side of the lateral bifurcate ridge. It is difficult to visualize the face of the medial surface of lateral femoral condyle using a scope in antero-lateral portal because of the overhang of the anterior surface of condyle but it is possible to visualize it better with a central portal through the ligament patellae or through the conventional anteromedial portal.

We were able to directly visualize and identify the resident's ridge as well as the footprints of the femoral attachment of the ACL more clearly using the central Gillquist portal.³ This method of reconstruction has been considered as the anatomical method of ACL reconstruction in our study.

ACL reconstruction with conventional two-portal technique was defined as the non-anatomical method of reconstruction of ACL, which we have used jig to make the femoral tunnel.

Aim of our study was to determine, whether anatomical placement of the femoral tunnel using central Gillquist³ portal for visualization improves the rotational and antero-posterior translational stability as compared to the conventional two portal non-anatomical ACL reconstruction technique of placement of the femoral tunnel.

2. Materials and methods

This study was a retrospective and prospective study conducted in the Department of Orthopaedic Surgery, NSCB Subharti Medical College, Meerut, over a period of 4 years in patients undergoing arthroscopic ACL reconstruction. A total of 60 patients were included in the final study. All the patients included in the study were operated by the same surgeons. 30 patients were operated by the anatomical method of ACL reconstruction using a third Gillquist³ portal to visualize the femoral attachment of ACL between August 2013 and August 2015, comprised our prospective study group. The data of thirty patients, who had undergone ACL reconstruction by conventional two portal technique from August 2011 to August 2013 was collected from hospital records and were followed up. This comprised our retrospective study group. In both anatomical and non-anatomical groups patients were young active individuals between 18 and 45 years of age from the western region of Uttar Pradesh, India. Majority of the patients were male individuals. In anatomical group there were 27 males and 3 females and in non-anatomical group there were 28 males and 2 female patients.

Standard arthroscopic portals antero-lateral and anteromedial were created. In the anatomical group of patients, besides these two portals an additional central Gillquist³ portal was made through the center of patellar tendon 1 cm below the apex of patella. A single femoral tunnel was created from the antero-medial portal while the scope was placed in the central portal. The tunnel was placed in the center of the ACL footprints under direct vision. Tibial tunnel was made in the standard fashion in both groups using standard tibial jig.

A mean follow-up of 1 year was taken. Lysholm and IKDC scoring was done in all patients preoperatively and at the end of follow-up to evaluate the functional outcome and they were compared in the two groups and put to statistical analysis to reach our conclusions. Further clinical evaluation was done using Lachman and Pivot shift test to test the antero-posterior and the rotational stability, and the two groups were compared based on their results. We indigenously designed a device called Laxometer based on principles of the Rolimeter to objectively assess the anterior translation of tibia on Lachman and Anterior Drawer test, but Pivot shift test remained a subjective test. In order to eliminate inter-observer bias, the findings were verified by two independent consultants (Photograph 1).

The follow-up examination was done at 6 weeks, 3 months, 6 months and 1 year.

Rehabilitation protocol was same for both the groups. Statistical analysis was done using chi square test for quantification of Lachman and Pivot shift test, as it is a frequency table and t test was used to quantify Lysholm and IKDC scores. In all tests value below 0.05 was considered significant.

3. Results

On final assessment, we concluded that anatomical method of ACL reconstruction gives superior results for antero-posterior



Photograph 1 - Showing Lachman test with the Laxometer.

Table 1 – Comparison of Lachman test.							
Lachman's test	Pre-operative		Post-operative		P-value	Significance	
	AN (n = 30)	NA (n = 30)	AN (n = 30)	NA (n = 30)			
Negative	0	0	9 (30%)	2 (6.66%)	0.019	Yes	
Grade-1	0	0	21 (70%)	28 (93.33%)			
Grade-2	27 (90%)	28 (93.33%)	0	0			
Grade-3	3 (10%)	2 (6.66%)	0	0			
AN, anatomical; NA non-anatomical.							

Table 2 – Comparison of Pivot shift test.						
Pivot shift test	Pre-operative		Post-operative		P-value	Significance
	AN (n = 30)	NA (n = 30)	AN (n = 30)	NA (n = 30)		
Grade-0	0	0	28 (93.33%)	26 (86.66%)	0.389	No
Grade-1	0	0	2 (6.66%)	4 (13.33%)		
Grade-2	0	0	0	0		
Grade-3	30 (100%)	30 (100%)	0	0		
AN, anatomical; NA non-anatomical.						

stability but statistically insignificant difference in the functional scores, when assessed using IKDC scores, and a statistically significant difference is seen when assessed by using Lysholm scores for functional scoring.

Table 1 demonstrates that there was an improvement in the antero-posterior stability in both groups of patients after ACL reconstruction surgery at final follow-up but it appears from the table that nine of the patients (30%) in anatomical group could achieve a negative Lachman at final follow-up but only two of the patients from the non-anatomical group could achieve similar results. This shows that the results were better in patients in anatomical group compared to patients in non-anatomical group, which is also confirmed on statistical analysis.

Rotatory stability was tested by Pivot shift test and graded according to the degree of shift. In order to reduce the influence of inter personal variation two independent surgeons performed the tests in addition to the main investigator to confirm the value. The results are shown in Table 2. Statistical comparison done between the two groups of patients on post-operative follow-up does not show a significant difference in rotational stability in patients operated by anatomical method of ACL reconstruction.

At the end of final follow-up, all patients in both groups achieved good stability on performing the Anterior Drawer test though the amount of laxity was more in non-anatomical group as compared to anatomical group as shown in Table 3.

Functional scoring was done by calculating IKDC and Lysholm scores in pre-operative period and again at final follow-up and comparison of results was done in the two groups of patients operated by anatomical method of ACL reconstruction and those by non-anatomical method of ACL reconstruction. There was significant improvement in the functional scores by both methods between the pre and post-operative periods but the mean functional scores were higher in anatomical group on final follow-up as compared to patients in non-anatomical group respectively. However on statistical analysis done using the unpaired T score shows that there was no significant difference between the two groups on IKDC scores but a significant difference could be seen between the two groups on Lysholm scores as shown in Table 4.

4. Discussion

The purpose of this study was to compare the anatomical method of making femoral tunnels in the footprint of ACL (by direct visualization using the additional central Gillquist portal³) by single bundle technique versus the conventional non-anatomical method of making femoral tunnels (using the traditional antero-lateral portal for visualization and using the femoral ACL jig using the antero-medial portal for making femoral tunnel) in patients undergoing arthroscopic ACL reconstruction in our institute.

Table 3 – Anterior Drawer test.							
Anterior Drawer test (mm)	Pre-operative		Post-operative				
	AN (n = 30)	NA (n = 30)	AN (n = 30)	NA (n = 30)			
1	0	0	17 (56.66%)	0			
2	0	0	12 (40%)	3 (10%)			
3	0	0	1 (3.33%)	26 (86.66%)			
4	0	0	0	1 (3.33%)			
5	0	0	0	0			
6	4 (13.33%)	4 (13.33%)	0	0			
7	18 (60%)	20 (66.66%)	0	0			
8	8 (26.66%)	6 (20%)	0	0			
AN, anatomical; NA non-anatomical.							

Table 4 – Comparison of Lysholm and IKDC scores.								
Mean score	Pre-operative		Post-op	Post-operative		Significant (yes/no)		
	AN (n = 30)	AN (n = 30)	NA (n = 30)	NA (n = 30)				
Lysholm's	37.61	31.93	95.63	92.56	0.012	Yes		
IKDC	35.47	32.33	92.90	91.96	0.637	No		
AN, anatomical; NA non-anatomical.								

ACL reconstruction has progressed from the trans-tibial placement of isometric single bundle grafts through the complex surgery of double bundle reconstruction.⁴ The appreciation of the technical difficulty of double bundle reconstruction showing the lack of a clear advantage in clinical outcome and the improved awareness of the anatomy of the ACL insertion has led to a consideration of resorting to anatomical single bundle ACL reconstruction.⁵

The concept of complete footprint restoration has recently been suggested by Siebold et al.⁴ This concept is based on the hypothesis that restoration of the biomechanical function of an ACL restored knee is a function of the reconstructed ACL insertion site area. The natural variations in insertion site morphology with length measurement between 8 and 21 mm. Small footprints up to 13 mm can be restored using anatomical single bundle reconstruction whereas larger double bundle grafts may be required for footprints of 16 mm or more.

The principles for anatomical ACL reconstruction are to functionally re-establish the ACL to its native dimensions, collagen orientation, and insertion sites, which are likely to achieve better function and satisfactory long-term outcomes. The basis for the completion of these principles lies in the correct identification of the insertion sites.

In our study, we have also used a third central Gillquist³ portal popularized by Fu.⁵ A "central" portal was placed using a spinal needle under arthroscopic visualization following the orientation of the previous ACL fibers. This portal was used to place the arthroscope for visualization of medial aspect of the lateral femoral condyle to get a proper view of the soft tissue remnants and bony landmarks facilitating an anatomical positioning of the graft. The femoral tunnel was made using an antero-medial or accessory antero-medial portal.

With the conventional two portal technique, a limited view is obtained of the lateral wall of the femoral inter condylar notch, which could result in inaccurate placement of the femoral tunnel. The use of a third Gillquist³ portal is gaining popularity with the increased number of surgeons performing anatomical ACL reconstructions. This technique allows interchangeable use of the portals as a viewing and working portals depending on the specific task that is being performed. It allows a straightforward view of the femoral ACL bundles insertion sites that are unlikely visualized with the standard antero-lateral portal. Thus, once adequate view of the lateral intercondylar notch is achieved, there are no indications for additional procedures as notchplasty. This allows preservation of the native bony anatomy and soft tissue remnants, which can be used as landmarks to guide anatomical positioning of the femoral tunnel.

The present study showed that anatomical method of ACL reconstruction by making a central Gillquist³ portal for better visualization of ACL footprint on medial femoral condyle and making femoral tunnel under direct vision is better than

the conventional non-anatomical method (using two portal technique), because it gives better antero-posterior and rotational stability and has superior results for functional scoring with Lysholm score but identical results using IKDC scores. These results are similar to various studies as done by Hussein et al.⁶ and Zantop et al.⁷

Zantop et al.⁷ showed that ACL reconstruction with nonanatomical postero-lateral bundle placement showed significantly higher anterior tibial translation under anterior tibial and combined rotatory load than did the intact knee at 0° and 30° of knee flexion (P < 0.05). Reconstruction with an anatomical postero-lateral tunnel placement restored the intact knee kinematics and showed significantly lower anterior tibial translation under anterior tibial and combined rotatory load when compared with reconstruction with non-anatomical postero-lateral placement (P < 0.05).

In our study we also obtained similar results in anatomical ACL reconstruction group of patients where antero-posterior tibial translation was significantly lower compared to those operated by non-anatomical ACL reconstruction as shown by Lachman test (P = 0.019).

In a study of 281 cases Hussein et al.⁶ showed anatomic single-bundle reconstruction resulted in better antero-posterior and rotational stability than non-anatomical single bundle reconstruction. In Pivot shift test, the difference was also significant.

In their study Hussein and Fu⁶ had a significant difference between two groups on Pivot shift tests and Lachman tests but Lysholm score was not significant. In our study, significant difference was present between the two groups on Lachman test, and Lysholm score was better for anatomical group.

The contrast between our study and Hussein et al.⁶ is maybe due to the large no. of patients in their study compared to ours. They also had a follow-up of 2–5 years compared to just 1 year in our study. While in our study, all patients were operated by antero-medial portal in Hussein⁶ study transtibial route was also used.

Fujita et al.⁹ showed no difference between the two groups with respect to Pivot shift test. The limitations of his study were the decreased follow-up of 1 year same as in our study wherein the follow-up was also only for 1 year.

There were several limitations to our study. Firstly we had a small sample size of only 60 patients. Also our follow-up was also only for 1 year. Longer follow-ups though do not necessarily imply worse results, if we take into account the existing literature for anatomical technique.¹⁰ Moreover, the same rehabilitation instructions were given to all patients and physical therapists. Considering the lack of comparison studies between both techniques, investigations with high internal validity are evidently warranted. Third, the causal-effect relationship between the surgical technique and the

main outcomes may be questioned given the observational cross-sectional nature of this study. However, because both groups were highly homogeneous, discrepancies between groups can be attributed to differences in surgical technique. Overall, a small sample size may not be considered a limitation as 60 patients were an adequate sample size to detect significant differences in main clinical outcomes (knee stability and Lysholm, IKDC values). Following the same reasoning, subjective variables (which were not significantly different) may be affected by a small sample size. We are confident on the limited impact of these differences on the outcome comparisons, since the minimum 1 year follow-up period established in this study is considered enough time to return to normal life and sports.⁸

5. Conclusion

Anatomical method of ACL reconstruction by making a central Gillquist³ portal for better visualization of ACL footprint on medial femoral condyle and making femoral tunnel under direct vision is better than conventional non-anatomical method (using two portal technique), because it gives better antero-posterior stability and has superior results for functional scoring in Lysholm's.

Conflicts of interest

The authors have none to declare.

REFERENCES

 Griffin LY, Agel J, Albohm MJ, et al. Noncontact ACL injuries: risk factors and prevention strategies. J Am Acad Orthop Surg. 2000;8(May–June (3)):141–150.

- Harner CD, Fu F, Irrgang JJ, Vogrin TM. Antero-posterior cruciate ligament reconstruction in the new millennium: a global perspective. *Knee Surg Sports Traumatol Arthrosc.* 2001; 9:330–336.
- Gillquist J, Lindberg U. Arthroscopic examination of femoral joint using one portal technique. Orthop Clin N Am. 1986;17 (April (2)):63–68.
- Siebold R, Ellert T, Metz S, Metz J. Femoral insertions of the antero-medial and postero-lateral bundles of the ACL: morphometry and arthroscopic orientation models for double bundle bone tunnel placement – a cadaver study. *Arthroscoperativey*. 2008;24:585–592.
- Fu FH, Araujo P. Advances in three portal technique for anatomical single and double bundle reconstruction. *Knee Surg Sports Traumatol Arthrosc.* 2011;19:1238–1242.
- Hussein M, van Eck CF, Cretnik A, Dinevski D, Fu FH. Prospective randomized clinical evaluation of conventional single-bundle, anatomic single-bundle, and anatomic double-bundle ACL reconstruction: 281 cases with 3- to 5-year follow-up. Am J Sports Med. 2012;40(March (3)): 512–520.
- Zantop T, Diermann N, Schumacher T, Schanz S, Fu FH, Petersen W. Anatomical and non-anatomical doublebundle ACL reconstruction: importance of femoral tunnel location on knee kinematics. *Am J Sports Med.* 2008;36(April (4)):678–685.
- Kennedy JC, Weinberg HW, Wilson AS. The anatomy and function of the ACL as determined by clinical and morphological studies. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 1974;56(March (2)):223–235.
- Fujita N, Kuroda R, Matsumoto T, et al. Comparison of the clinical outcome of double-bundle, antero-medial singlebundle, and postero-lateral single-bundle ACL reconstruction using hamstring tendon graft with minimum 2-year follow-up. Arthroscopy. 2011;27(July (7)):906–913.
- Girgis FG, Marshall JL, Monajem A. The cruciate ligaments of the knee joint. Anatomical, functional and experimental analysis. Clin Orthop Relat Res. (January–February (106)):1975; (January–February (106)):216–231.

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Journal of Arthroscopy and Joint Surgery

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/jajs

Research paper

Traumatic isolated osteochondral fractures of medial femoral condyle treated with multiple retrograde Kirschner wires – A simple cost-effective technique

Ashish Devgan ^{a,*}, Amit Batra ^a, Rajesh Rohilla ^b, Aditya Jain ^a, Sidhant Singh ^a, Sahil Arora ^a, Milind Tanwar ^b, Radika Devgan ^c

^a Department of Orthopaedics, Pt. B.D. Sharma, PGIMS, Rohtak, Haryana, India
 ^b PGIMS, Rohtak, India
 ^c GMERS, Sola, Ahmedabad, India

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 3 May 2016 Accepted 10 July 2016 Available online 21 July 2016

Keywords: Osteochondral fracture K wire Medial femoral condyle Retrograde

ABSTRACT

Management of osteochondral fractures of the knee is very crucial to prevent early onset osteoarthritis in young adults. Currently, fixation by biodegradable screws, bioresorbable pins or meniscus arrows can be expensive and also carries risk of complications, such as synovitis and osteonecrosis. In a developing country such as India, there is a need of cost-effective, safe and reproducible treatment option to fix these kinds of fractures. We report the results in 11 patients (seven males and four females) with mean age of 28.09 years, with isolated traumatic osteochondral fracture of medial femoral condyle that was treated between June 2011 and May 2015 with multiple Kirschner wires (K wires). Mean time interval between injury and surgery was 4 days (range, 2-6 days). Through medial parapatellar arthrotomy, the fragment was fixed to its corresponding bed in the medial femoral condyle in a retrograde manner with multiple non-parallel K wires (1.6-2.5 mm). K wires were first drilled through the reduced fragment, the medial femoral condyle and out through the skin on medial side of knee and distal thigh while ensuring through the arthrotomy site that the intra-articular tips of the wires were flush or just buried below the cartilaginous surface of the fragment. Mean time of the union was 8.5 weeks and full range of motion was achieved by 11 weeks. Mean follow-up was 54 weeks (range, 40-64 weeks). Clinical outcomes were found to be excellent in all the patients. Mean IKDC score was 94.9, mean Lysholm score was 94.8 and mean Likert score was 4.63 (range, 4-5) indicating a high level of satisfaction. None of the patients developed any major complications. In third world countries with limited resources, multiple K wires are a safe, reproducible and relatively inexpensive method of treating these complex joint injuries in young adults. © 2016 Published by Elsevier, a division of Reed Elsevier India, Pvt. Ltd on behalf of International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty.

1. Introduction

Traumatic osteochondral fracture of the knee is a common clinical entity in orthopaedic surgery and was first described in 1943 by Milgram.¹ Large osteochondral fractures are uncommon and an early diagnosis is essential for primary fixation of the fragment. The main purpose of fragment fixation is to maintain

E-mail addresses: ashishdevgan@gmail.com (A. Devgan),

amitbatray2k@yahoo.co.in (A. Batra), drrajeshrohilla@rediffmail.com (R. Rohilla), adityajain0730@gmail.com (A. Jain), sidhantwise@gmail.com (S. Singh), arorasahil11@gmail.com (S. Arora), dr.milindtanwar@gmail.com (M. Tanwar), radikadevgan12@gmail.com (R. Devgan). contour of the joint and prevent the development of early onset osteoarthritis. The aetiology and management of osteochondral fracture is very well different from other osteochondral problems, such as Ahlbacks disease or osteochondritis dissecans. Osteochondral fractures generally present at lateral femoral condyle and are associated with tearing of anterior cruciate ligament (ACL) and patellar dislocation.² However, a direct shearing force to the knee can also lead to an isolated osteochondral fracture of the medial femoral condyle. The management of osteochondral fracture presents a complex and a daunting task for orthopaedic surgeons, particularly in young patients with large osteochondral fragments. There are only a handful of options available in literature for fixing the fractures. Management of these lesions can be done by two different ways, either removal of small fragment and allowing injured part to regenerate or re-fixation of osteochondral fragment

2214-9635/© 2016 Published by Elsevier, a division of Reed Elsevier India, Pvt. Ltd on behalf of International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty.





CrossMark

^{*} Corresponding author at: 40/9-J, Medical Campus, Rohtak, Haryana, India. Tel.: +91 9812200712.

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jajs.2016.07.003

Table 1		
Patient	master	chart.

S no.	Age (in years)	Side	Interval between injury and surgery (in days)	Union time (in weeks)	IKDC score at final follow-up	Lysholm score at final follow-up	Likert scale at final follow-up
1	24	Right	3	8	98	96	5
2	26	Left	4	10	93	93	4
3	22	Right	4	8	96	97	5
4	28	Right	5	9	94	95	5
5	32	Left	6	8	97	97	5
6	36	Right	2	9	95	94	4
7	29	Left	2	8	94	94	5
8	27	Right	4	9	92	93	4
9	31	Right	6	9	94	92	4
10	30	Left	3	8	96	96	5
11	24	Right	5	8	95	96	5

to its original anatomical position. In the past, various surgeons considered it as loose body and had a tendency to remove it, leaving an area of bone denude of cartilage.² Currently, in modern orthopaedics, there has been an inclination towards complete restoration of osteochondral fragment. Several surgical techniques have been proposed for the fixation of the osteochondral fractures, such as fixation of osteochondral fragment by means of biodegradable screws, bioresorbable pins, bridging sutures or meniscus arrows.^{3,4} If avascular and comminuted osteochondral fragments are there, then artificial osteochondral grafts and autologous chondrocyte implantation (ACI) can be employed to fill the cartilage defect. In a developing country like India, where a large number of athletes sustain this type of injury, these treatment options are quite expensive procedures and cannot be afforded by most patients. Further, The Central Drugs Standard Control Organization (CDSCO) in India has not yet approved the laboratories for culture preparation for autologous chondrocyte implantation. Fixation of a displaced viable osteochondral fragment to its bed in the femoral condyle with multiple Kirschner

wires (K wires) is a novel, simple, cost-effective and reproducible treatment alternative for managing these type of injuries in young population. The purpose of this study is to report our clinical results and highlight a safe, economical and effective surgical method for fixation of osteochondral fractures.

2. Materials and methods

This was a retrospective study where we retrieved the records of 21 patients who underwent fixation of osteochondral fragment between June 2010 and May 2015. Isolated traumatic osteochondral fractures of medial femoral condyle were included in the study whilst excluding patients with associated ligament injuries, meniscus tear or patellar instabilities. 12 patients fulfilled the inclusion criteria; one patient was untraceable, leaving 11 patients (seven males and four females) in the present study. Their mean age was 28.09 years (range, 22–36 years) and right side (n = 7) was more commonly involved than the left (n = 4) (Table 1). The predominant mechanism of injury was a twisting injury imparting



Fig. 1. Preoperative radiographs and MRI scan of knee showing displaced osteochondral fragment (OCF) and defect in the medial femoral condyle (MFC).


Fig. 2. Intraoperative arthroscopic and arthrotomy pictures showing cartilage defect in MFC and after fixation of the fragment in its bed with multiple K wires.

a shearing force to the knee. All patients had presented with pain, swelling, tenderness and restricted range of motion in the involved knee. The limb was initially splinted and elevated. Eight patients had significant haemarthrosis at presentation, which was aspirated under local anaesthesia. Standard radiographs (anteroposterior and lateral) of the involved knee showed the presence of osteochondral fracture of the medial femoral condyle that was completely displaced (Fig. 1). All the patients were then subjected to preoperative MRI of the knee for confirming the diagnosis, revealing the extent and size of osteochondral fragment, and ruling out associated patellar dislocation or other ligamentous injuries (Fig. 1). All the patients were planned for surgical treatment after an informed written consent was obtained. The mean time interval between injury and surgery was 4 days (range, 2–6 days) (Table 1). With the patient in supine position, standard anterolateral and anteromedial portals were made. The knee joint was subjected to diagnostic arthroscopy and the osteochondral fractured fragment along with the native bed of the fractured fragment on the femoral condyle was identified (Fig. 2). Medial parapatellar arthrotomy was done by extending the anteromedial portal (Fig. 2). Osteochondral fragment was fixed to its bed in the medial femoral condyle with multiple Kirschner (K) wires (1.5–2.5 mm). Through



Fig. 3. Postoperative AP and lateral X-rays of knee showing fixation of the OCF with multiple K wires.

the arthrotomy site, K wires were first drilled slowly, through the reduced fragment, medial femoral condyle and then out through the skin over medial thigh. Once they penetrated the skin on medial side, they were slowly drilled out using a hand drill attached to their medial and proximal protruding ends, in a retrograde manner. At the same time, careful inspection through the arthrotomy site was done to ensure that the tips of the wires were either flush or just buried deep to cartilaginous surface of the fragment (Fig. 2). Two to three K wires were passed in this manner in convergent or divergent directions so as to impart rotational and translational stability and prevent future back out of the fragment (Fig. 3). The protruding ends of wires on the medial femur were then bent and cut long. After ensuring haemostasis, medial parapatellar arthrotomy was closed in layers. Above knee plaster cast was then applied, keeping knee in 20-30° flexion and incorporating the bent ends of K wires in the plaster. Postoperatively, limb was raised on a pillow and static quadriceps setting exercises were commenced inside the plaster cast. At 2 weeks, a window was made in the plaster and stitches on the arthrotomy site were removed. Plaster was continued for 6 weeks postoperatively while allowing non-weight bearing ambulation with bilateral axillary crutches.

At 6th week postoperatively, the cast was removed and K wires were removed by pulling out on the bent protruding ends from the medial thigh. Patients were allowed partial weight bearing and progressive range of motion exercises. Full weight bearing was allowed only after the clinico-radiological union after 8–9 weeks. All the patients were followed at 6, 8, 10, 12 weeks and then every 3 months. The clinical outcomes were assessed by International Knee Documentation Committee (IKDC) score⁵ and Lysholm score.⁶ Patient satisfaction was assessed by Likert scale that represented the following: 5 – excellent, 4 – very good, 3 – good, 2 – average and 1 – poor satisfaction.

3. Results

The mean duration of surgery was 38 min (range, 28-45 min). The mean duration of hospital stay was 6 days (4–11 days). All 11 patients were available for evaluation after a mean duration of follow-up for 54 weeks (range, 40-64). The mean time of the union was 8.5 weeks (range, 8-10 weeks) (Table 2). Full weight bearing was possible in a mean time of 9 weeks (8-11 weeks). All the patients achieved full range of motion by 11 weeks with an average of 10.4 weeks. The clinical outcomes assessed were found to be excellent in all the patients. The mean IKDC score was 94.9 (range, 92–98) and the mean Lysholm score was 94.8 (range, 92-97). The patient satisfaction was assessed as per Likert scale, which showed a mean score of 4.63 (range, 4-5) indicating a high level of contentment post-surgery. None of the patients developed any major complications. There were no wire and plaster cast associated complications except mild wire tract discharge in one patient that was successfully managed with antibiotics and local pin tract debridement and dressings. Complications, such as osteoarthritis of the knee or avascular necrosis of the fragment, were not seen in any patient, up till the last follow-up.

Tal	ble	2
-----	-----	---

Postoperative clinical outcomes.

Outcome	Mean	S.D.	Range
Age (in years)	28.09	4.08	22-36
Time of union (in weeks)	8.5	0.68	8-10
IKDC score	94.9	1.76	92-98
Lysholm score	94.81	1.72	92-97
Likert scale	4.63	0.50	4-5

4. Discussion

Osteochondral knee fractures are well known as athletic fractures. They can occur at any age but most commonly in patients of age group 20–30 years and very rarely in children.⁷ Most of these injuries are related to patellar dislocation and rupture of anterior cruciate ligament (ACL),² but isolated osteochondral fracture are also seen to occur via direct shearing traumatic injury to knee. Kennedy et al.⁸ described the possible mechanisms of osteochondral fractures of knee, which included direct force of patella during traumatic patellar dislocation and indirect forces, such as external rotation of tibia or the femur in hyperextension or slight flexion (cause of ACL rupture). In the present study, only isolated osteochondral fractures of the medial femoral condyle have been considered without any associated patellar dislocation or ligament injury as location of osteochondral fracture and other concomitant pathologies like anterior cruciate ligament (ACL) rupture and patellar instability can potentially influence the treatment decision, rehabilitation protocol and eventual results.

In majority of the cases, small osteochondral fractures (OCF) are frequently missed clinically. Hence, the critical step for management of osteochondral fractures is its diagnosis. As the resolving power of conventional X-rays is limited for this situation, MRI is regarded as the gold standard for diagnosis. Arthroscopy is a better diagnostic and therapeutic tool as standard radiographs can often mislead regarding the size and location of the fragment.⁹ Anteroposterior and lateral radiographs can be misleading, so tunnel view of the knee joint is recommended. Needle aspiration of joint space shows haemarthrosis with fat globules, but there is mild risk of introducing infection in joint. MRI or CT scan of the knee is a good, non-invasive investigation for the diagnosis as one can look for location, size and anatomy of the fractured fragment with associated ligaments and cartilage damage. Arthroscopic repair has gained popularity for osteochondral lesion with associated ligament injuries, as it is both diagnostic and therapeutic.

The presence of OCF is a primary indication for surgical interventions. Although there are many treatment modalities for fixation of osteochondral fragment, each method has its own pros and cons.^{3,4} The main disadvantage of metal fixation devices like K wires and headless screws like Herbert screws is that they require removal if displaced and postoperative MRI cannot be performed. In our method, intra-articular protrusion of Kirschner wires is also a potential danger; however, bending and fixation of the end by incorporating them in plaster cast can take care of this. None of the cases had any intra-articular migration of the K wires prior to their removal at 6 weeks postoperative.

The introduction of biodegradable fixation devices was a revolution in the field of osteochondral fragment fixation. Their main advantage is that they do not require removal and postoperative MRI is possible; still, the potential but rare long-term effects of using biodegradable screws are synovitis, osteo-sclerosis, aseptic swelling and osteolytic radiographic changes.^{10,11}

Most authors have reported satisfying clinical results independent of what kind of treatment modality was applied; however, the data on the incidence of postoperative osteoarthritis and integration of fragment after re-fixation are still lacking due to limited number of patients available, and the functional outcomes following fixation cannot be compared sufficiently as none of the standardized scores were used. Paar and Boszotta¹² managed 118 cases of OCF by different surgical procedures including K-wire fixation, fibrin glue fixation and biodegradable implants fixation. They did not mention any specific indication of type of fixation and their benefits over each other. Savarese and Lunghi¹³ reported the outcomes of 20 patients with osteochondral fracture following patellar dislocation, treated with either debridement or suture refixation. At the mean follow-up of 36 months, the success rate in

terms of "excellent" and "good" was 75%. Mayer and Seidlein¹⁴ published the outcomes of 16 patients with different fixation techniques including allogenic cortical pins. No treatment failure was observed in this group. Fuchs et al.¹⁵ reported the outcomes of 15 patients with osteochondral fractures treated with re-fixation using a bioresorbable implant. At mean follow-up of 14.3 months, the clinical outcomes of all the patients were good (average McDermott score was 89 points and Tegner score was 5.1) and the surgical treatment proved to be successful. A longer follow-up of 6.5 years was reported by Wachowski et al.¹⁶ including 12 patients. The clinical scores showed good to excellent results (Tegner: 5.0 [±1.7], Lysholm: 84.8 [±14.3], McDermott: 91.3 [±7.9]). Although, good, short-term results of various studies are reported, no potential superiority or inferiority of any specific technique for fragment fixation was concluded by any author. Hence, more studies with a longer follow-up are needed to properly evaluate various techniques.

We conducted this retrospective study including 11 patients with isolated osteochondral fracture of medial condyle of femur whereby the osteochondral fragment was fixed to its anatomical position with a novel technique of using multiple retrograde Kirschner wires. We precisely advanced 2–3 K wires in a non-parallel fashion to achieve a better rotational and translational stability and kept their intra-articular ends flush with the cartilaginous surface of the fragment. To prevent the K wires from protruding back into joint, the ends that came out from medial thigh were bent and then incorporated in the plaster cast. This method of OCF fixation by passing multiple K wires in a retrograde non-parallel manner and then incorporating the protruding ends in cast has not been described previously in literature.

The clinical outcomes in our study were excellent in all the patients with the mean IKDC score of 94.9 and the mean Lysholm score of 94.8. The patient satisfaction assessed as per Likert scale also showed excellent results with a mean score of 4.63. They were comparable or better than other fixation devices as reported in literature.

Another aspect that is especially important in a developing country like India is cost-effectiveness and affordability of the implants. Biodegradable pins, screws and meniscal arrows are quite expensive and also can have potential complications.^{10,11} Osteochondral grafts and ACI are techniques that can be used to replace avascular, and comminuted osteochondral fragments also require expensive implants and elaborate laboratory set up. In our country, chondrocyte culture laboratory set up is still awaiting approval from government regulatory body. Therefore, in a third world country with limited resources, this technique of fixation using multiple K wires can take its place as a simple, safe, reproducible and relatively inexpensive method for treating these complex joint injuries in the young population. It has shown promising results and can be safely and effectively employed in peripheral hospitals that cater to population with limited resources and have limited access to expensive implants.

The small sample size and a shorter duration of follow-up were the main limitations of our study. However, the excellent outcomes and patient satisfaction achieved without any notable complications is the strength of our study.

5. Conclusion

The management of osteochondral knee fractures is a complex task for orthopaedic surgeons. The treatment options such as biodegradable screws and meniscal arrows are expensive procedures and have potential complications. Therefore, we present a unique, safe, reproducible, cost-effective and successful option of treatment for the management of osteochondral knee fractures.

Author's contribution

Amit Batra: Assisted all surgeries and helped in manuscript data compilation; Rajesh Rohilla: Assisted all surgeries and helped in manuscript data compilation; Aditya Jain: Providing language help, writing assistance or proof reading the article; Sidhant Singh: Assisted surgeries and helped in manuscript data compilation; Sahil Arora: Assisted surgeries and helped in manuscript data compilation; Milind Tanwar: Providing language help, writing assistance or proof reading the article; Radika Devgan: Providing language help, writing assistance or proof reading the article.

Conflicts of interest

The authors have none to declare.

References

- Milgram JE. Tangential osteochondral fracture of the patella. J Bone Jt Surg Am. 1943;25:271–280.
- Kuhle J, Sudkamp NP, Niemeyer P. Osteochondral fracture at knee joint. Unfallchirurg. 2015;118(7):621–632.
- Scopp JM, Mandelbaum BR. Cartilage restoration: overview of treatment options. J Knee Surg. 2004;17(4):229–233.
- Steadman JR, Rodkey WG, Briggs KK. Microfracture to treat full-thickness chondral defects: surgical technique, rehabilitation, and outcomes. J Knee Surg. 2002;15(3):170–176.
- Hefti F, Müller W. Current state of evaluation of knee ligament lesions. The new IKDC knee evaluation form. Orthopade. 1993;22:351–362.
- Briggs KK, Lysholm J, Tegner Y, Rodkey WG, Kocher MS, Steadmen JR. The reliability, validity, and responsiveness of the Lysholm score and Tegner activity scale for anterior cruciate ligament injuries of the knee: 25 years later. Am J Sports Med. 2009;37:890–897.
- Kuhle J, Angele P, Balcarek P, et al. Treatment of osteochondral fractures of the knee: a meta-analysis of available scientific evidence. *Int Orthop.* 2013;37(December (12)):2385–2394.
- Kennedy JC, Grainger RW, McGraw RW. Osteochondral fractures of the femoral condyles. J Bone It Surg Br. 1966;48(3):436–440.
- 9. Shaw BA. Paediatrics fracture about the knee. *Curr Opin Orthop.* 1999;10:34–43. 10. Barfod G, Svendsen RN. Synovitis of the knee after intraarticular fracture fixation
- with Biofix. Report of two cases. Acta Orthop Scand. 1992;63(6):680–681. 11. Friden T, Rydholm U. Severe aseptic synovitis of the knee after biodegradable
- internal fixation: a case report. *Acta Orthop Scand.* 1992;63(1):94–97.
 Paar O, Boszotta H. Avulsion fractures of the knee and upper ankle joint. Classification and therapy. *Chirurg.* 1991;62(2):121–125.
- Savarese A, Lunghi E. Traumatic dislocations of the patella: problems related to treatment. Chir Organi Mov. 1990;75(1):51–57.
- Mayer G, Seidlein H. Chondral and osteochondral fractures of the knee joint treatment and results. Arch Orthop Trauma Surg. 1988;107(3):154–157.
- Fuchs M, Vosshenrich R, Dumont C, Sturmer KM. Refixation of osteochondral fragments using absorbable implants. First results of a retrospective study. *Chirurg.* 2003;74(6):554–561.
- Wachowski MM, Floerkemeier T, Balcarek P, et al. Mid-term clinical and MRI results after refixation of osteochondral fractures with resorbable implants. Z Orthop Unfall. 2011;149(1):61–67.

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Journal of Arthroscopy and Joint Surgery

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/jajs

Research paper

"Is articular cartilage reconstruction feasible in OTA-C2, C3 comminuted patellar fractures?" A prospective study of methodical reduction and fixation

Ramakanth Rajagopalakrishnan^{a,*}, Prasad Soraganvi^b, Balaji Douraiswami^a, P. Velmurugesan^c, S. Muthukumar^d

^a Department of Orthopaedics, SRM Medical College and Research Institute, Kattankulathur, Chennai, India

^b PESIMSR, Kuppam, Chittor District 517425, Andhra Pradesh, India

^c Ganga Hospital, 313, Mettupalayam Road, Coimbatore, Tamil Nadu, India

^d Parvathy Hospital, GST Road, Chrompet, Chennai, India

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 1 January 2016 Accepted 12 June 2016 Available online 5 July 2016

Keywords: Comminuted patellar fracture OTA-C2, C3 fractures Patellar articular cartilage reconstruction Tension band wire Mini fragment fixation

ABSTRACT

Background: Comminuted patellar fracture reduction and articular reconstruction is surgically demanding situation to deal with, as patellar articular surface is complex with two diverging facets separated by a median ridge.

Purpose: The objective of this study is to evaluate functional outcome of OTA-34 C2, C3 comminuted patellar fractures treated surgically by methodical reduction and fixation.

Methods: We prospectively analyzed 12 patients of OTA-34 C2, C3 patellar fracture operated by our technique in 2 female and 10 male patients. We obtained three dimensional patellar articular facet reconstruction, by direct observation and reduction of articular surface and fixation with mini fragment screws and cerclage wire. The knee outcome survey – Activity of Daily Living Scale (ADLS) was used to assess functional outcome and follow-up X-rays were taken to assess radiological outcome of the fracture fixation.

Results: In all cases fracture union was achieved at an average of 10.83 weeks (2.49 months). The mean age was 43.58 years, average follow-up was 27.83 months and mean knee outcome survey ADLS – 90.08%. Functional knee range of motion was achieved by the end of 12 weeks (mean ROM – 119.08°). None of the patients had any infection, avascular necrosis of patellar fragments; implant cut out or patellofemoral arthritis. Three patients with associated ipsilateral long bone fracture showed delayed return to work.

Conclusion: Three dimensional patellar articular reconstruction and restoration of extensor apparatus is possible in comminuted patellar fracture with good clinical outcome by accurate and meticulous surgical reduction and fixation.

© 2016 International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Published by Elsevier, a division of Reed Elsevier India, Pvt. Ltd. All rights reserved.

1. Introduction

Patellar fractures constitute about 1% of all skeletal injuries.¹ Comminuted patellar fractures are usually due to high velocity injuries following direct impact. Currently, many methods of treatment are advocated for comminuted patellar fractures like

* Corresponding author at: Flat AC2 Lakshmi Sadan Apartments, 30/79 Alagappa Road, Purasaiwalkkam, Chennai 600084, Tamil Nadu, India. Tel.: +91 9677320977; fax: +91 4422382248.

E-mail addresses: ramjesh64@yahoo.co.in (R. Rajagopalakrishnan), balaji7@jipmer.net (B. Douraiswami).

patellectomy (partial/complete), tension band wiring, cerclage wiring, and screw fixation.² Like any other Intra articular fractures, patellar fracture warrants anatomical reduction of articular fragments to restore articular congruity. The goal of surgical procedure is to obtain anatomic reduction of the articular fragments, stable fixation, and with restoration of the knee-extensor apparatus, so early mobilization of knee could be started.³ Articular reconstruction of the comminuted fracture is surgically demanding, as the patellar articular surface is three dimensionally complex with diverging medial facet, lateral facet and median ridge separating the two facets. In regular techniques, patella articular surface reduction is checked blindly by







http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jajs.2016.06.001

^{2214-9635/© 2016} International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Published by Elsevier, a division of Reed Elsevier India, Pvt. Ltd. All rights reserved.

retropatellar palpation and with the help of intraoperative fluoroscopy. Also, articular reconstruction is difficult in cases of articular comminution and many small fragments may not be adequately reduced by current techniques leading to noncongruent reduction and early patellofemoral arthritis. The aim of our technique is directly observed reduction of comminuted fragments by everting them and fixation using minifragments screws, cerclage wire and tension band wire. We evaluated our results where this technique was followed to reconstruct the three dimensional patellar articular surface to restore the extensor apparatus and allow early mobilization of knee joint.

2. Patients and methods

We prospectively analyzed 12 patients with 34-C2, C3 type comminuted patellar fractures (AO/Orthopaedic Trauma Association Classification) who sustained it following road traffic accident/ direct fall on the knee during February 2011–July 2014. The mean age was 43.58 years (range 29–53 years) and included 2 females and 10 males (Table 1). We excluded simple transverse fractures, OTA A type, B type and C1 fractures for this study. Nine patients had injury in right knee and 3 patients had fracture in left knee. All patients underwent preoperative radiological workup with X-rays

Table 1

Patients demographic details.

and CT scan to study fracture geometry and plan surgical fixation. Nine fractures were closed fracture and 3 patients with open fracture (2 patients type IIIA and 1 patient type II Gustilo Anderson classification) were treated by wound wash, wound debridement, primary internal fixation of the patella and primary wound closure in all the cases. Two patients had associated fracture of femur and 1 had tibia fracture which was fixed at the index surgery. The objective of our surgical technique is to achieve articular reconstruction and congruity of patellofemoral joint.

3. Surgical technique

The patellar fracture was exposed through a midline approach in closed fracture and in case of open fractures extending the laceration. Thorough wound wash was given to clear the blood clots from the knee joint, across fracture surface to define fracture geometry and to delineate major/larger fragments and smaller fragments by atraumatic blunt dissection. For convenience of reduction, patellar fragments was divided into upper and lower pole fragments. Upper pole fragments were everted and articular surface visualized, they were methodically reduced and, held temporarily by 1.2 mm k wire (Figs. 1 and 2) and then fixed with 2.4 mm mini fragment screws. Lower pole fragment reduction was

Sl. no.	Age (years)	Side	Sex	MOI	Classification	Associated injuries	Open fracture	Follow-up (months)	ROM	Time to union (weeks)	Knee outcome survey ADLS (%)
1	45	R	М	RTA	34-C2	Nil		49	130	8	96.4
2	51	R	М	RTA	34-C2	Nil	Type IIIA	44	125	14	95.2
3	39	R	F	RTA	34-C2	Nil		40	120	10	94.36
4	29	R	М	RTA	34-C2	Nil		34	124	12	88.78
5	44	L	М	RTA	34-C3	Femur #		31	95	8	77.67
6	49	L	М	RTA	34-C2	Nil	Type II	28	124	11	95.45
7	53	R	М	Fall on knee	34-C2	Nil		26	132	9	97.11
8	35	R	F	RTA	34-C2	Tibial #		25	105	10	84.42
9	39	R	М	RTA	34-C3	Nil		15	120	12	96.47
10	46	R	М	RTA	34-C2	Nil		15	122	9	82.8
11	41	L	М	RTA	34-C3	Femur #		14	108	14	78.98
12	52	R	М	RTA	34-C3	Nil	Type IIIA	13	124	13	93.4



Fig. 1. (a) Preoperative X-ray with OTA 34-C3 comminuted fracture. (b) Intraoperative reduction and temporary fixation with 1.2 mm k-wire for upper major fragment and lower major fragment. (c) Intraoperative fluoroscopy to confirm articular reconstruction. (d) 24-months follow X-ray of the same patient.



Fig. 2. (a) Another patient with preoperative X-ray of OTA 34-C3 comminuted fracture. (b and c) Preoperative CT scan. (d) Intraoperative picture medial half of fragment everted, reduced and temporarily fixated with 1.2 mm k-wire and lateral half fragment showed by arrow. (e) Intraoperative fluoroscopy to confirm articular reconstruction. (f) 30 months (2 years 6 months) follow X-ray of the same patient.

similarly handled and articular reconstruction achieved. Loose small non-articular fragments without soft tissue attachment were discarded. Loose articular fragment with dense subchondral bone was matched to the articular surface of larger fragment like jigsaw puzzle for the reconstruction and were held reduced with 1.2 mm k wire temporarily (Figs. 1 and 2). Then the major upper pole and lower pole fragments was reduced, held by temporary k wire, articular facet reduction was palpated on both sides of retropatellar surface and checked by intraoperative fluoroscopy. Major fragments were finally fixed by 2.4 mm screws and augmentation done with cerclage wire and tension band wire. Thorough wound wash given, medial and lateral retinacular tears repaired and wound closed in layers with drain in situ. Post-operatively patient was splinted with knee immobilizer in extension for 2-3 weeks for soft tissue healing. Partial weight bearing was advised during this period for isolated patellar fracture and non-weight bearing walking for patients with associated long bone fracture. Static quadriceps exercise was advised to maintain the tone of the muscles. For isolated fractures, knee continuous passive movements (CPM), gentle active knee bending exercises were advised from 3 week onwards for all the patients and progressed to full weight bearing. Non-weight bearing walking was continued till long bone healing in patients with associated long bone fractures. Patients were followed up in 2 weekly intervals for up to 8 weeks then followed up at 3, 6, 9, 12, 18, and 24 months. Follow-up X-rays (Figs. 1d and 2f) and the knee outcome survey - Activity of Daily Living Scale (ADLS)³ was used to assess the radiological and functional outcome of the knee.

4. Results

In this study there were 8 patients with 34-C2 type and 4 patients with 34-C3 type fractures. The average follow-up was 27.83 months (13–49 months) and average knee outcome survey ADLS was 90.08% (range 78.98–97.11%). Complete union was seen in all the cases by 14 weeks (mean 10.83 weeks). All patients achieved functional range of movements for routine daily activity

and average knee range of motion at final follow-up was 119.08°. Three patients had restricted knee movements (less than 120°) due to poor compliance of patients for rehabilitation due to ipsilateral long bone fracture. None of the patients had knee extensor lag. There was no implant cut out, non-union, or avascular necrosis of the bony fragments observed. One patient had delayed wound healing and superficial infection in open fracture, which settled with regular dressing and antibiotics. All patients returned to work within 2 months of surgery, while 3 patients who had ipsilateral long bone fractures showed delayed recovery. During the last follow-up, all patients were completely pain free and only 2 had minimal swelling of the knee, which did not affect their daily activities. Nine patients could squat, climb and descend stairs without any problem whereas 3 patients who had other associated fractures had difficulty in squatting and had to use a railing occasionally while climbing stairs.

5. Discussion

Patella plays an important role in extensor apparatus of the knee by acting as a pulley and reducing the quadriceps force required for extending knee giving mechanical advantage. With increase in high velocity motor vehicle accidents, comminuted patellar fractures are becoming common these days. The amount of comminution and articular damage determines the need for salvage of the entire patella/partial or total patellectomy. Haxton⁴ in his studies showed the importance of patella and its effect on knee function after excision. He showed that the force required for extension of the knee is more as the joint extends; that is, the power of extension is greater with the knee at 30° of flexion than at 60, 90, or 120° . Kaufer⁵ in his cadaveric studies compared intact and patellectomized cadaver knees and discovered that 15-30% more quadriceps muscle force was required to fully extend patellectomized knees than intact knees. Since extension of knee is the most important function of the knee, and patella provides the mechanical advantage, it was concluded that patellectomy definitely impairs the efficiency of the quadriceps mechanism. In two different studies

with long-term follow-up, Jakobsen et al. and Edwards et al.⁶ has shown that there is a loss of quadriceps strength of 33% and 44% respectively after patellectomy. These authors stress on the importance of patella and need for preservation of patella for restoration of optimal knee function.

In an attempt to preserve the length of the patella and allow earlier motion, various techniques have been described in literature to preserve rather than excise patella in comminuted fractures. The recommended fixation for comminuted fractures of patella is modified tension band, which can be combined with a cerclage wire or lag screws Reudi,⁷ Yang and Bryan⁸ reported good functional results and no hardware failure, infections, delayed unions, or non-union in 25 patients treated with a separate vertical wiring technique for comminuted fractures of the inferior pole of the patella. However did not classify the fractures according to OTA classification and degree of articular comminution. Matejcic et al.⁹ used basket plate for fixation of comminuted inferior pole patella fractures. In their study of 51 patients, he had excellent results in 30, good in 16, and satisfactory in 5. None had a no poor result. Because of the objections to patellectomy, these authors tried to save full length of the patella or at least the proximal or distal third in all possible situations. In their techniques when distal or proximal pole of the patella is comminuted, they removed small fragments and preserved large fragment. When comminution was extensive, reconstruction of the articular surface was not attempted and complete patellectomy was performed by these authors.

But there is no technique described in literature to completely salvage comminuted patella by attending to the details of fragments and soft tissue. With high velocity injury associated with patellar comminuted fracture, there is always a retinacular injury which is seen. Hence everting fragments are possible and adequate articular reduction can be achieved. In our surgical technique we have given utmost care during handing major/minor fragments with the soft tissue attachments. Atraumatic blunt dissection was carried out in all our cases while everting the fragments and during reduction (by direct observation of articular reconstruction and fixation). We have shown that it is possible to achieve good articular reconstruction by good technique while handling the major and minor fragments with soft tissue attachments. 1.2 mm k-wire being low profile will aid in holding the fragments until replacing them with 2.4 mm minifragment screws. Comminuted articular fragments were matched like a jigsaw puzzle and brought down to upper pole and lower pole fragments before final reduction. The objective of using mini fragment screws for fixing comminuted fragments are that, being a low profile implant they will have good purchase of the cancellous bone fragments till final reduction of major fragments. Also they can be applied close to subchondral bone of articular fragment without damaging/splintering the fragments. We have observed that these mini fragment screws being low profile in nature do not propagate any torsion force to the fragments during their insertion; hence there was no comminution/splintering of these cancellous fragments. Once comminuted fragments are assembled into 2 or 3 major fragments the final reduction was carried out by routine technique and augmented with cerclage wire and in a figure of 8 configuration. This will hold the reduction and provide adequate stability till the union. Some of the small fragments over the ventral surface with soft tissue attachments were stitched back to the major fragment with absorbable suture material to keep them in place. Loose non-articular cancellous fragments were put back into the void on the ventral surface of patella and gently impacted in to the major fragment, like a bone graft. Peeples and Margo¹⁰ in their study found that 15% of 49 patients had an extensor lag, and 50% of them reported weakness that affected them during stair climbing. We did not find any extensor lag in any of our patients. All patients achieved functional range of movements by about 12 weeks.

Open reduction and external fixation using superior and inferior pins placed transversely, adjacent to the proximal and distal poles and connected externally to compressive clamps have been used successfully to treat transverse and comminuted fractures. Liang and Wu¹¹ recommended saving all major fragments, beginning motion at 2 weeks, and removing the external fixator at 4 weeks. We have no experience with this method.

Marya et al.¹² compared anterior tension band fixation with patellectomy and found 80% excellent results after osteosynthesis compared to 50% excellent results after patellectomy. By our technique we had 11 out of 12 patients with knee outcome survey ADLS more than 80% showing 87% good to excellent result.

We had no implant cut out and fracture healing issues in any of our patients. Since mini fragment screws are placed within the fracture and within the patella, they are not feasible to remove after fracture union. Further, since the screws are intraosseus they do not cause any implant related issued (such as skin impingement, implant propagation, discomfort and pain).

The lack of a uniform surgical technique or a standardized assessment scale limits the utility of the reported outcomes of operative fixation of comminuted patellar fracture. As a result, the literature provides generalization about "good" or "excellent" outcomes^{13–15} based on subjective patient complaints of pain, loss of motion, or limitations in daily activities. Moreover, these subjective results may not correlate with the articular damage.¹⁶ The authors have not specified the OTA type of articular comminution of patellar fracture. Furthermore, it is well accepted that more the articular comminution, greater is the possibility of patellofemoral arthritis. We have attempted to reconstruct OTA C2, C3 fractures and have given our good to excellent results in a shortterm follow-up. However, long term radiological evaluation and arthroscopic evaluation is required to support our results. Hakler et al.¹⁷ found grade II or III cartilage irregularities of the patella and/trochlea in 73% of patients who underwent arthroscopy at the time of anterior tension band hardware removal despite all patients in the series having good to excellent results at follow-up. They have not specified the type of patellar fracture in their study. The authors felt these findings may predict future symptomatic patellofemoral arthritis.

6. Conclusion

Patellectomy is no longer considered a primary option for the treatment of patellar fractures unless there is severe articular comminution with multifragmentary articular fragments where reduction of the fragments is impossible. Good three dimensional articular reconstruction of patellar facet is possible by directly observed fragments reduction and by meticulous handling of soft tissues. By this methodical reduction technique good functional results can be achieved for comminuted patellar fractures.

Small study group and short-term follow-up are limitations of this study. Long-term follow-up is required to know about patellofemoral arthritis.

Conflicts of interest

The authors have none to declare.

References

- 1. Lotke PA, Ecker ML. Transverse fractures of the patella. *Clin Orthop.* 1981;158: 180-184.
- Ong TK, Chee EK, Wong CL, et al. Fixation of comminuted patellar fracture with combined cerclage and tension band wiring technique. *Malays Orthop J.* 2008;2(2).
- Irrgang JJ, Snyder-Mackler L, Wainner RS, Fu FH, Harner CD. Development of patientreported measure of function of the knee. J Bone Jt Surg Br. 1998;80:1132–1145.

- Haxton HA. The function of the patella and the effects of its excision. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1945;80:389.
- Kaufer H. Mechanical function of the patella. J Bone Jt Surg Am. 1971;53A:1551.
 Edwards B, Johnell O, Redlund-Johnell I. Patellar fractures: a 30-year follow-up. Acta Orthop Scand. 1989;60:712.
- 7. Reudi TP, Murphy WM. AO Principles of Fracture Management. New York, NY: Thieme-Stuttgart; 2000:483–491.
- 8. Yang KH, Byun YS. Separate vertical wiring for the fixation of comminuted fractures of the inferior pole of the patella. J Bone Jt Surg Br. 2003;85B:1155.
- Matejcic A, Smiljanic B, Bekavac-Beslin M, et al. The basket plate in the osteosynthesis of comminuted fractures of distal pole of the patella. *Injury*. 2006;37:525.
- Peeples RE, Margo MK. Function after patellectomy. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 1978;132:180.
- 11. Liang QY, Wu JW. Fracture of the patella treated by open reduction and external compressive skeletal fixation. *J Bone Jt Surg Am.* 1987;69A:83.

- Marya SKS, Bhan S, Dave PK. Comparative study of knee function after patellectomy and osteosynthesis with a tension band wire following patellar fractures. *Int Surg.* 1987;72:211.
- 13. Yang L, Yueping O, Wen Y. Management of displaced comminuted patellar fracture with titanium cable cerclage. *Knee.* 2010;17:283–286.
- Qi L, Chang C, Xin T, et al. Double fixation of displaced patellar fractures using bioabsorbable cannulated lag screws and braided polyester suture tension bands. *Injury.* 2011;42:1116–1120.
- Tian Y, Zhou F, Ji H, et al. Cannulated screw and cable are superior to modified tension band in the treatment of transverse patellar fractures. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 2011;469:3429–3435.
- Stuart Melvin J, Karunakar MA. Patella Fractures and Extensor Mechanism injuries [chapter 54]. http://www.lww.co.uk/documents/560/Rockwood-Ch54-Patella-Fractures-and-Extensor-Mechanism-Injuries.pdf.
- 17. Haklar U, Kocaoglu B, Gereli A, et al. Arthroscopic inspection after the surgical treatment of patellar fractures. *Int Orthop.* 2009;33:665–670.



Research paper

Baksi's sloppy hinged prosthesis in rheumatoid arthritis of elbow: A midterm follow-up study



S. Muthukumar Balaji^{a,*}, T. Rajesh Kumar^b, Sathish Devadoss^c, A. Devadoss^d

^a Junior Consultant, Department of Orthopaedics, IORAS, Devadoss Multispeciality Hospital, Madurai, India ^b Resident, Department of Orthopaedics, IORAS, Devadoss Multispeciality Hospital, Madurai, India ^c Senior Consultant, Department of Orthopaedics, IORAS, Devadoss Multispeciality Hospital, Madurai, India ^d Chief, Department of Orthopaedics, IORAS, Devadoss Multispeciality Hospital, Madurai, India

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 7 March 2016 Accepted 15 March 2016 Available online 7 April 2016

Keywords:

Total elbow arthroplasty Semi constrained elbow prosthesis Baksi's sloppy hinge prosthesis Rheumatoid arthritis of elbow Mayo elbow performance score

ABSTRACT

Background: Rheumatoid arthritis is a systemic inflammatory disorder that is characterized by polyarticular involvement. In rheumatoid patients, elbow joint involvement occurs in 20–40% of cases. The aim of our study was to evaluate the functional outcome of Baksi's sloppy hinged elbow prosthesis in rheumatoid arthritis of elbow at mid term follow-up. *Materials and methods*: All patients who underwent total elbow replacement using the Baksi's sloppy hinged prosthesis for rheumatoid arthritis of elbow from 2005 to 2012 were included in the study. Of the twelve patients studied, four patients were males and eight were females. Mayo elbow performance score was used pre-operatively and post-operatively for the functional outcome of total elbow replacement. Mean age of the patients in this study was 38.58 (range 20–60 years). The average pre-operative pain score was 21.25 (range 5–45). *Results*: Mayo elbow performance score improved from 40.83 preoperatively to 82.91 post-operatively (p < 0.05). The average range of motion was 110° (10–120°). Postoperatively all patients had good pain relief. The average post-operative pain score was 38.75 (range 15–45). The post-operative functional score was 20 (range 15–25).

Conclusion: Baksi's prosthesis has good result in rheumatoid arthritis of elbow, with good patient satisfaction in mid term follow-up. The overall functional outcome, pain improvement and stability of joint are satisfactory using the Baksi's sloppy hinged prosthesis for rheumatoid arthritis of elbow.

 $_{\odot}$ 2016 International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Published by Elsevier, a division of Reed Elsevier India, Pvt. Ltd. All rights reserved.

1. Introduction

Rheumatoid arthritis is a systemic inflammatory disorder that is characterized by polyarticular involvement. In contrast to osteoarthritis it is characterized by severe articular surface involvement and joint destruction. In rheumatoid patients, elbow joint involvement occurs in 20–40% of cases. Isolated involvement is rare.¹ Total elbow arthroplasty (TEA) is a reliable procedure for the treatment of elbow arthritis when

^{*} Corresponding author. Tel.: +91 9600341714.

E-mail address: mkbmkb79@gmail.com (S. Muthukumar Balaji).

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jajs.2016.03.001

^{2214-9635/© 2016} International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Published by Elsevier, a division of Reed Elsevier India, Pvt. Ltd. All rights reserved.

other interventions have failed. Pain is the most common indication for total elbow replacement.² Most patients requiring TEA will have pain throughout the arc of motion. We present our mid-term follow-up of Baksi's sloppy hinged prosthesis in rheumatoid arthritis of elbow.³

2. Materials and method

All patients who underwent Baksi's sloppy hinged total elbow replacement for rheumatoid arthritis elbow from 2005 to 2012 were included in this study. Patients were followed up every month till the 6th month then every year. 13 patients underwent the procedure, one patient was lost to follow-up. The average pre-operative pain score was 21.25 (range 5–45). The pre-operative functional score was 7.5 (range 0–20). Using Mayo classification eight patients had grade III (66.5%) and four patients had grade IV (33.5%) involvement of the elbow. Eight were left elbow and four were right elbow. Clinical evaluations were done using Mayo elbow performance score for functional results, and X-rays were taken for radiological follow-up. The preoperative mean range of motion was 40.25° (20–60). All cases were operated by one surgeon.

Surgical method (Baksi's technique): With patient under general anesthesia, the limb was prepped with tourniquet application. Postero-medial incision was done. After subfascial dissection ulnar nerve was isolated and secured by an umbilical tape. Medial epicondyle, coronoid, olecranon, and



Fig. 1 – (a) Pre operative radiograph of a case of rheumatoid arthritis of left elbow. (b) Post operative radiograph of the same patient's left elbow. (c) Radiograph taken at 4 years follow-up. (d) Clinical image showing the left elbow extension at 4 years. (e) Clinical image showing the left elbow flexion at 4 years.

lower humerus were then exposed. Lateral epicondyle and supracondylar ridge were exposed. Humeral preparation was done by making a cut just above olecranon fossa. Radial head is then excised at the level of annular ligament. Ulna was cut sub-articularly in an L shaped pattern preserving triceps and brachialis insertion. Ankylosed elbow was then excised. Medullary canals were reamed. Cementing was done. Prosthesis assembled on table and inserted into the medullary canal. Range of movements was checked. Wound was then close in layers. Antibiotics were used for five days intravenously. Elbow was then mobilized once the pain subsided usually after the fourth or fifth day. Twelfth day suture removal was done.

3. Results

Twelve patients were available for analysis at final follow-up. Four patients were males and eight were females. Mean age of the patients in this study was 38.58 (range 20-60 years). The average period of follow-up was 6 years (range 3-10 years). Using the Mayo elbow performance score, two patients had excellent results, nine patients had good (Fig. 1a-e), and one patient had fair outcome. The average postoperative Mayo score was 82.91 (range 55-95). The average range of motion was 110° (10-120°). Post-operatively all patients had good pain relief. The average postoperative pain score was 38.75 (range 15-45). The postoperative functional score was 20 (range 15–25). In the immediate post-op period, one patient had superficial infection, which was treated conservatively by change of intravenous antibiotic. There were no deep infections in our series. Two patients had implant loosening, one at the end of first year and the other at the end of 4 years (Tables 1 and 2).

4. Discussion

Rheumatoid arthritis is a disabling disease. In its advance stage, it severely impairs the functions of the joints. A classification of rheumatoid arthritis was developed by the Mayo clinic.⁴ Grade I signifies normal radiographic findings

Table 1 – Mayo elbow performance score.							
Function	Points	Definition	Points				
Pain	45	None	45				
		Mild	30				
		Moderate	15				
		Severe	0				
Motion	20	Arc >100	20				
		Arc 50–100	1				
		Arc <50	5				
Stability	10	Stable	10				
		Moderate instability	5				
		Gross instability	0				
Function	25	Comb hair	5				
		Feed	5				
		Hygiene	5				
		Wear shirt	5				
		Wear shoes	5				
Total score = 100, excellent result >90, good result = 75–89, fair 60–74, poor result <60.							

except for osteopenia with mild synovitis, Grade II: loss of joint space, Grade III: loss of joint space and joint architecture, Grade IV: extensive articular damage with loss of sub-chondral bone and subluxation or ankylosis of the joint. Early presentation is synovitis characterized by pain, swelling, limitation of joint motion. In later stages, peri-articular soft tissue damage and bony destruction leads to bone loss and instability. But the recent advances in pharmacotherapy have substantially reduced the involvement of elbow joint.

Many total elbow replacement designs are currently available. Rigid hinge, non-constrained and semi constrained. Rigid implants have a high failure rate. Nonconstrained implants have lessened rates of loosening. But their use is limited in that they need adequate bone stock and collateral ligaments have to be intact.⁵ Semi-constrained Baksi's sloppy prosthesis is made up of stainless steel (SMO 316 LV). It is simple and low cost. It has humeral component with stem of same diameter as that of ulnar component but shorter. Linking screw is thinner in diameter than the hole diameter of humeral component. It allows laxity of 7–10°. Forces across prosthesis are dissipated primarily to soft tissues surrounding

Table 2 – Results of twelve elbow replacements at latest follow-up evaluation.														
Serial no.	Age/ sex	Side	Preoper (Pain 4	Preoperative Mayo elbow performance score (Pain 45, ROM 20, Stability 10, Function 25)							tive Mayo ROM 20, S	elbow perf Stability 10	orman , Functi	ce score ion 25)
	_		Diagnosis	Pain	ROM	Stability	Function	Total	Pain	ROM	Stability	Function	Total	Follow-up
1	21/F	R	RA	15	20	10	10	55	45	20	10	20	85	10 years
2	45/F	L	RA	15	15	5	10	40	45	15	5	20	80	5 years
3	40/F	L	RA	15	15	0	20	45	45	15	10	20	85	7 years
4	20/F	L	RA	15	15	0	10	35	30	20	10	20	80	7 years
5	20/M	R	RA	30	5	0	0	35	45	15	10	20	80	4 years
6	41/M	L	RA	45	5	0	5	55	45	20	10	20	95	6 years
7	50/F	L	RA	30	5	0	0	35	30	20	10	20	80	6 years
8	60/F	R	RA	15	15	0	10	45	45	20	10	20	85	7 years
9	45/F	L	RA	15	5	0	5	25	30	15	10	25	80	3 years
10	50/M	L	RA	15	15	5	5	35	15	20	5	15	55	4 years
11	36/F	R	RA	30	5	5	5	45	45	20	10	20	85	5 years
12	35/M	L	RA	15	15	0	10	40	45	20	10	20	95	8 years

the implant, thus protecting cement-bone interfaces. At our institute outcome of Baksi's sloppy hinged prosthesis in rheumatoid arthritis of elbow has given us good results. Baksi's prosthesis is cost effective and gives good results for patients in developing countries like India.³

Baksi et al., in their study of 68 ankylosed elbow, found the mean arc of painless range of movement as 88.5 (range 27–115), and 80% had good results in that study.³ In our study the mean arc of painless movement was 95° (15–120°). It showed no significant difference in using Baksi's prosthesis in ankylosed elbow and rheumatoid arthritis (p > 0.05). Ewald et al., in their study of 202 TEA, had a mean postoperative range of motion of 105° (30–135°). They had good range of movement using the capitellocondylar total elbow replacement in rheumatoid arthritis (p < 0.05).⁶

Mighell et al. showed semiconstrained TEA decreases pain and restores function.² In our study reduction in pain and restoration of function were achieved. The mean pain score improved from 21 to 38.75 (p < 0.05) and the functional score improved from 7.5 to 20 (p < 0.05). Lee et al. in their short-term follow-up study in RA showed Mayo elbow performance was 93.1 (75–100).⁶ In our midterm follow-up, the Mayo score has improved from 40.8 to 82.91 (p < 0.05).

Lee et al. in their short term study of rheumatoid patient undergoing TEA, had no major complications except one fracture of the lateral condyle during the surgery, which was fixed with screw.⁷ Gill et al., in their long-term review of TEA for rheumatoid elbow, had 13% complications requiring resurgery. These included three avulsion of triceps, 2 deep infection, ulna fracture in 2 patients and a fracture of the ulna component.8 In our series, one patient had intra-operative fracture of the medial condyle of humerus during the preparation of distal humerus. It was reduced and internal fixation was done with 4 mm lag screw and rest of the surgical steps remained the same. This patient went on to do well clinically and had good functional result and pain relief. For the one patient, who had superficial infection, conservative treatment in the form of intravenous antibiotic therapy was given.

In their review of literature, Little et al. suggested that TEA may have slightly increased rate of aseptic loosening in rheumatoid arthritis than in other condition.⁹ They found the overall rate of loosening in rheumatoid elbow to be 12%. In our series, the rate of loosening was 17% (p > 0.05). Of the two patients, who had aseptic loosening, in one patient it occurred at the end of one-year follow-up following a trivial lifting of heavy weight. There was no fracture, and implant was intact. In the second patient aseptic loosening occurred at the end of 4-year and two months follow-up. Both of them underwent revision TEA following work up for revision TER. For the first patient, we used the same implant with fresh cement, and for the second patient, a new implant with long stem was used.

Both the patients were on follow-up for 2 years and did well clinically.

Although the study population is less in our series, the overall improvement in pain scores and the functional score is significant. A larger study may be required to describe the benefit of a semiconstrained prosthesis over other types of implants in the management of rheumatoid elbow.

5. Conclusion

Baksi's sloppy hinged elbow prosthesis gives good results in rheumatoid arthritis of elbow, with good patient satisfaction in mid term follow-up. The overall functional outcome, pain improvement, and stability of joint are satisfactory using the Baksi's sloppy hinged prosthesis for rheumatoid arthritis of elbow.

Conflicts of interest

All authors have none to declare.

REFERENCES

- 1. Inglis A. Septic and non-traumatic conditions of the elbow: rheumatoid arthritis. In: *The Elbow and its Disorders*. 2nd ed. 1993;751–766.
- Mighell MA, Dunham RC, Rommel EA, Frankle MA. Primary semi-constrained arthroplasty for chronic fracture-dislocations of the elbow. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 2005;87(February (2)):191–195.
- Baksi DP. Sloppy hinge prosthetic elbow replacement for post-traumatic ankylosis or instability. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 1998;80(July (4)):614–619.
- 4. Morrey BF, Adams RA. Semiconstrained arthroplasty for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis of the elbow. *J Bone Joint Surgery Am.* 1992;74-A(4):479–490.
- 5. Garrett JC, Ewald FC, Thomas WH, et al. Loosening associated with G.S.B. hinge total elbow replacement in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 1977;127:170–174.
- Ewald FC, Simmons Jr ED, Sullivan JA, et al. Capitellocondylar total elbow replacement in rheumatoid arthritis. Long-term results. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 1993;75:498–507.
- 7. Lee KT, Singh S, Lai CH. Semi-constrained total elbow arthroplasty for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis of the elbow. *Singapore Med J.* 2005;46(December (12)):718–722.
- Gill DR, Morrey BF. The Coonrad–Morrey total elbow arthroplasty in patients who have rheumatoid arthritis. A ten to fifteen-year follow-up study. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 1998;80:1327–1335.
- Little CP, Graham AJ, Carr AJ. Total elbow arthroplasty: a systematic review of the literature in the English language until the end of 2003. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 2005;87(April (4)): 437–444 [Review].

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect





journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/jajs

Case report

Error in surgical technique causing ceramic acetabular liner fracture in primary total hip arthroplasty - A report of two cases

CrossMark

Narinder Kumar*, Vyom Sharma

Department of Orthopaedics, Military Hospital, Kirkee, Pune, Maharashtra 411020, India

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 7 April 2016 Accepted 4 July 2016 Available online 12 July 2016

Keywords: Ceramic liner fracture Hip arthroplasty

ABSTRACT

In view of excellent tribological properties and good survivorship, ceramic on ceramic bearing surfaces for hip arthroplasty are becoming increasing popular in carefully selected young and active patients. Though the complication of ceramic liner fracture is well known, it is rarely reported in published literature. Two cases of the fracture of ceramic liner are being reported following errors in surgical technique in primary total hip arthroplasty. These fractures were encountered during post-operative follow-up and managed by revision of the acetabular liner and ceramic head components in both the cases with uneventful outcome. These two cases highlight the requirement of meticulous surgical techniques to prevent any intra-operative malaligned ceramic liner which can potentially lead to catastrophes like ceramic liner fracture.

© 2016 Published by Elsevier, a division of Reed Elsevier India, Pvt. Ltd on behalf of International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty.

1. Introduction

Third generation ceramic on ceramic bearings are being increasingly used in total hip arthroplasty, especially in relatively young and active patients. The use of this bearing surface is being increasingly preferred in view of its extremely low wear rates and favourable lubrication characteristics which are probably the best out of all commercially available bearing surfaces.^{1,2} The BIOLOX Delta ceramic (CeramTec, Plochingen, Germany) has emerged as the most popular third generation ceramic with high toughness and low wear characteristics.^{3,4} However, occasional squeaking and fractures remain a concern despite their favourable characteristics.⁵ Most of the cases of squeaking as well as fractures have been attributed to component malpositioning. Though there have been occasional reports of fractures of BIOLOX Delta ceramic modular cup liner during insertion, post-operative fractures have been rarely reported.^{5–7}

We are reporting two cases of fracture of the BIOLOX Delta ceramic cup following incomplete seating during primary surgery and failure to recognize the problem peroperatively or in immediate post-operative follow-up.

2. Materials and methods

2.1. Case no. 1

In May 2012, a 44 years old male with post-traumatic arthritis of the left hip (secondary to 10 years old healed acetabular fracture) and BMI = 24, underwent an uncemented total hip replacement surgery through a posterolateral approach to left hip using Pinnacle acetabular cup, Summit femoral stem (DePuy, Warsaw, IN, USA) and BIOLOX Delta ceramic on ceramic bearing surface (CeramTec, Plochingen, Germany). Fixation of acetabular shell was augmented using two additional 6.5 mm cancellous screws. Difficulty was faced by the operating team during insertion of the ceramic liner but it was felt that liner was seated fully peroperatively. Rest of the surgery was uneventful. The patient had an uneventful immediate post-operative phase and was permitted full weight bearing as tolerated. However, the patient continued to have discomfort on full weight bearing throughout (reported with the same complaints at 6 weeks post-operatively).

At 3-months post-operatively, his discomfort had increased with occasional noise in his left hip. At this stage, he reported back to another surgical team as the lead surgeon of the previous team had relocated. Radiographs at this stage revealed a break in acetabular liner inferomedially with two loose fragments (Fig. 1). Careful review of the earliest available post-operative images revealed a small fractured fragment and that the liner was

Corresponding author. Tel.: +91 9823325532.

E-mail addresses: kumarnarinder1969@gmail.com (N. Kumar), vyom120.sharma@gmail.com (V. Sharma).

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jajs.2016.07.001

^{2214-9635/© 2016} Published by Elsevier, a division of Reed Elsevier India, Pvt. Ltd on behalf of International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty.



Fig. 1. Radiograph showing inferomedial break in ceramic liner.



Fig. 2. Postoperative radiograph after initial surgery showing incomplete seating of ceramic acetabular liner.

incompletely seated even at that stage (Fig. 2). The acetabular cup and femoral stem were found to be well positioned.

The patient was taken up for revision surgery through the same surgical approach during which the ceramic cup liner was found to be fractured at its rim inferiorly with scratching of femoral head component (Fig. 3). Both ceramic liner and femoral head were changed with BIOLOX Delta ceramic components of same size. Patient had an uneventful post-operative recovery. He has been followed up for 2 years and remains asymptomatic though there is evidence of minimal heterotopic ossification radiologically (Brooker grade I). Follow-up radiographic image at 2 years is illustrated in Fig. 4.

2.2. Case no. 2

54-Year-old male patient underwent ceramic on ceramic primary hip arthroplasty for non-union of fracture neck of femur in September 2012 using implants from same manufacturers as in case no. 1. This patient also presented to the same team for follow-up as in case no. 1 due to relocation of lead surgeon for index surgery. He presented with squeaking sounds with every step from 6th post-op week onwards. He also had mild pain with squeaking on bearing weight on operated limb. Radiographs at this stage revealed shattering of the ceramic liner with well positioned acetabular and femoral components (Fig. 5). Careful review of available old radiographs showed incomplete seating of acetabular liner once again. He was taken up for revision arthroplasty. Per-operatively



Fig. 3. Fractured ceramic liner.



Fig. 4. Follow-up radiograph at 2 year post-revision of ceramic liner and head.

there was evidence of shattering of ceramic liner into multiple pieces which were spread extensively into soft tissues as well. This was revised by extensive soft tissue debridement to remove maximum possible broken ceramic pieces and replacement of ceramic head



Fig. 5. Radiograph showing shattered ceramic liner in second case.

and liner of same size and manufacturer. Post-operatively patient was ambulant without support and pain free without any squeaking noises. Patient has been followed up for 2 years and his recovery has been uneventful till now.

3. Discussion

Although improvements in technology have significantly decreased the risk of fracture of ceramic components, occasional squeaking and rare fracture makes this bearing surface unpredictable in relatively inexperienced hands. In the rarely reported liner fracture cases, acetabular cup malpositioning, impingement and obesity have been considered as significant risk factors. Our patients had none of these characteristics. Incomplete seating of a ceramic liner leading to fracture of rim of the liner during the postoperative phase has been only rarely reported in literature till now.^{6,7} Complications like squeaking noise and ceramic fractures have been more commonly associated with acetabular component malposition (more vertical cups), smaller femoral heads and nonadherence to meticulous surgical technique.⁸ In vitro analysis using impaction and push out test have revealed importance of meticulous technique while impacting the ceramic liner leading to better engagement of taper and improved pull-out strength.⁴

Visual inspection of the retrieved components in first case revealed several small sized fragments broken from the rim inferiorly (Fig. 3). This fracture occurred probably due to asymmetric loading of an incompletely seated acetabular cup ceramic liner during full weight bearing ambulation. No further biomechanical assessment of the component was considered due to obvious structural damage.

Histological examination of periprosthetic soft tissues in ceramic fracture cases have revealed presence of microscopic ceramic particles which are associated with higher third body wear rates, if a change of articulation to polyethylene liner with femoral head is done. Therefore, the revision of the broken liner and scratched femoral head was done with ceramic on ceramic bearing surface only.¹⁰

Third generation ceramic on ceramic bearings in total hip replacement surgery are gradually becoming a dependable option with high longevity especially in relatively young and active patients. The incidence of complications like squeaking articulations and ceramic fracture has decreased with better materials and improved understanding of implant positioning.⁹ However, despite improved materials, risk of ceramic fracture remains a concern to be addressed by better surgical techniques. In view of possible complications like squeaking and ceramic component fractures, use of ceramic on ceramic bearing surface should be restricted to surgical teams who have adequate experience in using them and to patients who are likely to benefit the most from it.

Conflicts of interest

The authors have none to declare.

References

- Hamadouche M, Boutin P, Daussange J, Bolander ME, Sedel L. Alumina-on-alumina total hip arthroplasty: a minimum 18.5-year follow-up study. J Bone Jt Surg Am. 2002;84:69–77.
- Hannouche D, Hamadouche M, Nizard R, Bizot P, Meunier A, Sedel L. Ceramics in total hip replacement. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 2005;430:62–71.
- Heros R, Willman G. Ceramics in total hip arthroplasty: history, mechanical properties, clinical results, and current manufacturing state of the art. Semin Arthroplasty. 1998;9:114.
- McAuley JP, Douglas AD, Justin G, William GH. Factors affecting modular acetabular ceramic liner insertion: a biomechanical analysis. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 2012;470: 402–409.
- Hamilton WG, McAuley JP, Dennis DA, Murphy JA, Blumenfeld TJ, Politi J. THA with Delta ceramic on ceramic: results of a multicenter investigational device exemption trial. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 2010;468:358–366.
- McCarthy MJ, Halawa M. Lining up the liner: 2 case reports of early ceramic liner fragmentation. J Arthroplasty. 2007;22:1217–1222.
- 7. Sariali E, Stewart T, Mamoudy P, Jin Z, Fisher J. Undetected fracture of an alumina ceramic on ceramic hip prosthesis. J Arthroplasty. 2010;25:658.e1–658.e5.
- Kumar N, Arora NC, Datta B. Bearing surfaces in hip replacement evolution and likely future. *Med J Armed Forces India*. 2014;70:371–376.
- Ranawat AS, Ranawat CS. The squeaking hip: a cause for concern-agrees. Orthopedics. 2007;30:738–743.
- Traina F, Tassinari E, Fine MD, Bordini B, Toni A. Revision of ceramic hip replacements for fracture of a ceramic component: AAOS exhibit selection. J Bone Jt Surg Am. 2011;93(24):147–149.



Case report

Tuberculosis: An unusual etiology of Baker's cyst



Deepak Chahar^a, Ravi Sreenivasan^a, Ankit Chawla^a, Sandip Barman^b, Nadeem Tanveer^c, Amite Pankaj^{d,*}

^a Senior Resident, Department of Orthopedics, University College of Medical Sciences (University of Delhi) and GTB Hospital, Delhi, India

^b Senior Resident, Department of Pathology, University College of Medical Sciences (University of Delhi) and GTB Hospital, Delhi, India

^c Assistant Professor Pathology, Department of Orthopedics, University College of Medical Sciences (University of Delhi) and GTB Hospital, Delhi, India

^d Professor Orthopaedics, Department of Orthopedics, University College of Medical Sciences (University of Delhi) and GTB Hospital, Delhi, India

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 22 January 2016 Accepted 26 March 2016 Available online 9 April 2016

Keywords: Tuberculosis Baker's cyst Arthroscopy Langhans giant cell Synovial hypertrophy

ABSTRACT

Baker's cyst is usually degenerative in origin, infective etiology is rare, and tubercular origin is exceptional; only 5 such cases have been reported in English literature till date. We present a case of a young female who presented with clinico-radiological features suggestive of Baker's cyst with associated posterior horn medial meniscal tear. Arthroscopic evaluation revealed suspicious synovial hypertrophy along with meniscal tear and Baker's cyst. Arthroscopic management of Baker's cyst and meniscal pathology was done along with radical synovectomy. Histopathological examination revealed epitheloid granulomas and Langhans giant cells pointing toward a tubercular etiology. Standard ATT protocol with rehabilitation was followed. The patient was asymptomatic at 1 year with complete resolution of symptoms and full range of motion. This case highlights the need to maintain high index of suspicion in cases hailing from endemic region with unusual intra-operative findings; also, it underlines the importance of routine histo-pathological examination.

 $_{\odot}$ 2016 International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Published by Elsevier, a division of Reed Elsevier India, Pvt. Ltd. All rights reserved.

1. Introduction

Baker's cyst is a distension of the gastrocnemius-semimembranosus bursa of the knee, which communicates with the posterior portion of the joint capsule.¹ It usually appears as swelling in the medial aspect of the popliteal fossa

secondary to pathological changes in the knee joint causing effusion. Usually degenerative in origin, an infected Baker's cyst is far less common and tuberculous arthritis is exceptional² and only 5 cases have been described in literature till date.^{3–7} We report an isolated tubercular Baker's cyst in a 22-year-old who presented to us with a popliteal swelling.

^{*} Corresponding author. Tel.: +91 9811148080; fax: +91 1122592520.

E-mail address: amitepankaj@gmail.com (A. Pankaj).

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jajs.2016.03.002

^{2214-9635/ © 2016} International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Published by Elsevier, a division of Reed Elsevier India, Pvt. Ltd. All rights reserved.



Fig. 1 – (a and b) T1 and T2 weighted sagittal MR images revealed tear in the posterior horn of medial meniscus along with a well-defined, cystic lesion in gastrocnemius-semimembranosus bursa appearing hypointense in T1 and hyperintense on T2 weighted images suggestive of a Baker's cyst.

2. Case report

A 22-year-old woman presented with complaints of pain and swelling in the right knee for 4 months. The pain was mild to moderate in intensity, continuous in nature, and localized to the posterior aspect of the knee. She noticed a swelling in the posterior aspect of her knee which was gradually increasing in size. There was no history of trauma, any constitutional symptoms, or any other associated systemic involvement.

On examination, she had an antalgic gait with a VAS (Visual Analogue Scale) score of five. Local examination revealed a well-defined, soft, non-tender, fluctuant swelling in the medial aspect of popliteal fossa, which reduced in size partially in deep flexion. Overlying skin temperature was normal. It was not associated with any redness, discharging sinus, or other significant skin changes.

There was medial joint line tenderness associated with positive McMurray test in deep flexion. There was no bruit on auscultation. Her range of motion was not restricted although terminal flexion was painful. There was no regional lymphadenopathy. Systemic examination was unremarkable.

Plain radiograph of the right knee showed increased soft tissue shadow in the posterior aspect without any significant bony abnormality. MR imaging revealed tear in the posterior horn of medial meniscus with an associated, 55 mm \times 29 mm well defined, cystic lesion in gastrocnemius–semimembranosus bursa appearing hypointense in T1 and hyperintense on T2 weighted images suggestive of a Baker's cyst (Fig. 1).

The patient was planned for an arthroscopic decompression of the Baker's cyst with simultaneous management of the medial meniscal tear. Diagnostic arthroscopy revealed a grade III meniscal tear in the posterior horn of medial meniscus associated with significant synovial hypertrophy, raising suspicions of an associated infective/inflammatory pathology (Fig. 2). "One way valve" or "trap door" mechanism of Baker's cyst was also evident on arthroscopic examination of the posteromedial compartment (Fig. 3). The decompression of the Baker's cyst was done utilizing the posteromedial portal along with partial meniscectomy of the medial meniscus and subtotal synovectomy (Fig. 4). The contents of the cyst were sent for bacteriological staining and culture while synovial tissue was sent for routine histopathological examination.

Postoperatively, the patient was allowed full weight bearing walking from day 1. She had no residual swelling and the intensity of pain decreased as highlighted by a postop VAS score of two.

Significant synovial hypertrophy as noticed during surgery prompted us to investigate for inflammatory/infective etiology. A relook history revealed no significant personal or family history or history of contact. There was no history of any other joint involvement or morning stiffness. She denied



Fig. 2 – Intraoperative arthroscopic view showing significant synovial hypertrophy.



Fig. 3 – Arthroscopic view showing the classical "one way valve" or "trap door" mechanism of Baker's cyst.



Fig. 4 – Post-arthroscopic decompression of the Baker's cyst, the trapdoor has been completely removed.

ever having any constitutional symptoms (low grade fever, anorexia, and weight loss). The laboratory investigations revealed a leukocyte count of 9.2×100 cells/L with differential count (N61L34E1B0M4), a raised ESR (40 mm), CRP (6 mg/L); however, RA factor and anti-cyclic citrullinated peptide antibodies were negative. Bacteriological staining and culture were also negative. There was 10 mm induration in Tuberculin Skin Test (Mantoux). The chest X-ray was unremarkable.

The diagnosis of tuberculosis was confirmed on histopathological evidence of caseous granulomas with typical Langhans giant cells in the tissue sent (Fig. 5a and b). The patient was started on ATT as per protocol along with knee range of motion exercises. Three months post-surgery, she had complete relief in pain with full range of motion and continued to be completely symptom-free at 1 year of ATT with a normal ESR and CRP. Comparison of MR images showed reduction in both, the size of Baker's cyst and associated synovial hypertrophy (Fig. 6).

3. Discussion

Knee joint is the third most common site for osteoarticular tuberculosis accounting for around 10% of skeletal tubercular lesions.⁸ Most commonly it presents in form of diffuse swelling, with progressive loss of movements, Sometimes it may present late in form of multiple discharging sinuses and triple deformity of knee.⁸ Although rare, occurrence of Baker's cyst with knee joint tuberculosis has also been described.^{3–7}

Baker's cyst is defined as collection of fluid in gastrocnemius-semimembranosus bursa of knee and it usually results from anatomical defect at the bursa-joint interface, compounded by pathologies causing knee effusion.^{2,9} Causes of knee effusion are commonly non-infectious, secondary to



Fig. 5 – (a) Low power microscopic histopathological section (H&E $40\times$) showing a granuloma (arrow). (b) High power microscopic histopathological section (H&E $400\times$) showing an epithelioid cell granuloma (arrow), caseous necrosis, and Langhans giant cell.



Fig. 6 – Comparison of pre- and post-operative MR images showing marked reduction in the size of cyst in both sagittal (a and b) and axial (c and d) sections.

meniscal tear, chondral lesions, osteoarthritis, seronegative/ seropositive spondylo-arthropathies, and pyrophosphate arthropathy.⁶ Although uncommon, infective etiology also results in Baker's cyst. Labropoulos et al.² in a causation analysis study of Baker's cyst confirmed the rare occurrence of tubercular etiology.

Baker's cyst by itself has no specific radiographic features, but features of causative pathology can be seen on radiographs at times. In our case, we did not find anything significant on plain radiograph of knee. Although osteoarticular tuberculosis has classical radiological features, described as the Phemister triad consisting of juxta-articular osteoporosis, peripheral osseous erosions, and narrowing of joint space, but in the early stages, radiographic features are usually nonspecific.⁸ Slow growth pattern of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* and the deficiency of proteolytic enzymes explain the preservation of joint space in early stages.¹⁰ Early changes are better picked up on MR imaging which shows articular affection and synovial thickening, as seen in our case.¹¹

Definitive diagnosis is established either by demonstration of presence of *M. tuberculosis* (acid fast bacilli) or by classical

histopathological (HPE) features of tuberculosis,^{8,10} skeletal tuberculosis is classically paucibacillary; therefore, Ziehl-Nielsen test as well as Lowenstein Jensen culture results may be negative at times.¹⁰ PCR for Mycobacterium and histopathological examination of synovial tissue remain highly specific in establishing the diagnosis.¹²

We observed that our case had absence of constitutional symptoms while results of ESR and CRP were positive. Analysis of joint fluid for Gram and AFB staining was non-conclusive but synovial tissue histopathology revealed epithelioid cells and Langhans giant cells.

The patient hailing from endemic zone with corroborative hematology and confirmatory features on histopathology clinched the diagnosis for us.

Chemotherapy remains the cornerstone of treatment; although there is no consensus on the duration of treatment, it is preferable to follow the regimen for 12–18 months in cases of bone and joint tuberculosis to prevent relapse.^{8,13} We observed complete resolution of symptoms at 3 months of therapy, but ATT was continued till 1 year as per institutional protocol. Our case had presentation as a classical Baker's cyst with associated medial meniscal tear. The characteristic synovial hypertrophy drew our attention to the unusual causes of Baker's cyst. This case highlights the importance of maintaining a high index of suspicion for tubercular pathology in endemic areas. Also, it underscores the importance of the routine histopathological examination of excised tissue, which conclusively contributed to the establishment of diagnosis.

Conflicts of interest

The authors have none to declare.

REFERENCES

- Rauschning W. Anatomy and function of the communication between the knee joint and popliteal bursae. Ann Rheum Dis. 1980;39:354–358.
- Labropoulos N, Shifrin DA, Paxinos O. New insights into the development of popliteal cysts. Br J Surg. 2004;91 (10):1313–1318.

- 3. Moujtahid M, Essadki B, Bennouna D, Lamine A, Zryouil B. La tuberculosee isoleé du kxste poplité. A propos d'un cas. *Rev* Chir Orthop Reparatrice Appar Mot. 1996;82:260–262.
- 4. Hamabuchi M, Takeda Z. Isolated tuberculosis of the popliteal cyst. Arch Jpn Chir. 1990;59:337–343.
- Ellis ME, El-Ramahi KM, Al-Dalaan AN. Tuberculosis of peripheral joints: a dilemma in diagnosis. *Tuber Lung Dis.* 1993;74:399–404.
- Krawzak HW, Scherf FG, Bong J, Hohlbach G. Baker's cyst in osteoarticular tuberculosis of the knee joint. Dtsch Med Wochenschr. 1994;119:1579–1582.
- Bianco G, Paris A, Venditti M, Calderini C, Anzivino C, Serra P. Popliteal (Baker's) cyst in a patient with tubercular arthritis. Report of a case and review of the literature. Recenti Prog Med. 2001;92(November (11)):663–666.
- 8. Tuli SM. Tuberculosis of the Skeletal System: Bone, Joints, Spine and Bursal Sheaths. 3rd ed. New Delhi: Jaypee Brothers Medical Publishers; 2004.
- 9. Herman AM, Marzo JM. Popliteal cysts: a current review. Orthopedics. 2014;37(August (8)):e678–e684.
- McHugh TD. Tuberculosis: Diagnosis and Treatment (Advances in Molecular and Cellular Microbiology). 1st ed. Oxfordshire, UK: CABI; 2013.
- Kulshrestha A, Misra RN, Agarwal P, Gupta D. Magnetic resonance appearance of tuberculosis of the knee joint with ruptured Baker's cyst. Aust Radiol. 1995;39:80–83.
- Neggi SS, Khan SFB, Gupta S, Pasha ST, Kahre S, Lal S. Comparison of the conventional diagnostic modalities, BACTEC culture and polymerase chain reaction test for diagnosis of tuberculosis. *Ind J Med Microbiol.* 2005;23:29–33.
- 13. Watts HG, Lifeso RM. Current concepts review: tuberculosis of bone and joints. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 1996;78-A:288–298.

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Journal of Arthroscopy and Joint Surgery

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/jajs

Case report

An unusual case of a massive intra-articular angiolipoma of the knee – Case report and review of literature

ABSTRACT

syndrome, is discussed.

Manish Kiran*, Dan Arvinte, Manoj Sood

Department of Orthopaedics and Trauma Surgery, Bedford Hospital, Bedford, United Kingdom

ARTICLE INFO

We report a case of a 59-year-old woman who presented with new onset knee pain after starting an

Article history: Received 3 December 2015 Accepted 16 May 2016 Available online 23 June 2016

Keywords: Knee Lipoma Intraarticular Tumor Angiolipoma

1. Case report

A 59-year-old woman presented with left knee pain over lateral side of the joint and with anterior swelling. She had noticed the swelling 4 months previously after undertaking a new exercise class. Initially, she had mild discomfort over the lateral aspect of the knee, which was aggravated by squatting and was treated with physiotherapy and stretching exercises as possible iliotibial band syndrome. On examination, she had a normal gait. A swelling was present in the region of the suprapatellar pouch. It was soft in consistency and nontender. Tenderness was elicited on palpation of the lateral joint line space and rotatory test forlateral meniscal tear was positive. The range of movement was from 0° to 140° and was equal to the other knee. The ipsilateral hip and spine were clinically within normal limits. MRI scan showed a large swelling in the suprapatellar pouch with minimal peripheral enhancement. The axial T1 and T2 fat suppressed images have been shown in Figs. 1 and 2. It also showed a longitudinal tear in the posterior horn of the lateral meniscus and chondromalacia of the patella. Arthroscopic partial lateral meniscectomy was performed. Considering the size of the swelling in the suprapatellar pouch, an open excision biopsy was performed. The gross specimen and histopathology slide are shown in Figs. 3 and 4. The swelling had dimensions of 11 cm \times 8 cm \times 3.7 cm and weighed 122 g.

* Corresponding author.

E-mail addresses: drmanishkiran@gmail.com (M. Kiran), dan.arvinte@bedfordhospital.nhs.uk (D. Arvinte), manoj.sood@bedfordhospital.nhs.uk (M. Sood).

2. Diagnosis

exercise program. Clinical examination pointed to a possible lateral meniscal tear. This was confirmed

radiologically, but an intra-articular mass suspected to be a lipoma was also found on MRI. Excision

biopsy was done and diagnosis was confirmed histologically. To the best of our knowledge, this is the case with the largest intra-articular knee angiolipoma reported till date. The differentiation between this

type of mass and other more common encountered conditions, like lipoma arborescens and Hoffa's

Crown Copyright © 2016 Published by Elsevier, a division of Reed Elsevier India, Pvt. Ltd on behalf of

International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. All rights reserved.

The MRI findings were consistent with a benign lipoma in the suprapatellar pouch. The histopathology showed encapsulated mature adipose tissue with some interspersed small caliber capillaries containing fibrin thrombi consistent with an angiolipoma. There was no evidence of atypia or malignancy. The patient had an uneventful recovery and there has been no recurrence at 1 year.

3. Discussion

The knee is the most common synovial joint in which intraarticular synovial lipomas (IASL) have been reported.^{2–4} They have also been seen in the hip and the lumbar spine.^{5,6} To the best of our knowledge, our case represents the largest IASL reported in literature.⁷ Although they have been reported to occur in patients as young as 8 years⁸ and in adolescents,^{2,9} the majority of cases have been reported to occur above the age of 40 years. IASLs have been reported to arise from different parts of the knee joint, including the suprapatellar pouch, infrapatellar fat pad, lateral recess, medial gutter, retropatellar region, intercondylar notch between the ACL and PCL, posteromedial recess, and anteromedially.^{2,7,8,12,13} They usually arise de novo without any preceding pathology, but have been reported in association with rheumatoid arthritis and osteoarthritis.^{1,14}

An IASL commonly presents as a painless mass. In our case, the lipoma had probably been growing over many years, but was noticed by the patient only after she sustained the lateral meniscus tear and experienced some discomfort. Increased discomfort in a

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jajs.2016.05.001

2214-9635/Crown Copyright © 2016 Published by Elsevier, a division of Reed Elsevier India, Pvt. Ltd on behalf of International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. All rights reserved.









Fig. 1. T1-weighted axial MRI.



Fig. 2. T2-weighted fat suppressed axial MRI.

lipoma can also indicate sarcomatous change but there was no evidence of this in this case. IASLs may produce symptoms due to the mass effect causing reduced range of motion, locking, or snapping.^{2,12} Patellar dislocation has been described to have been caused by an IASL in the lateral gutter.¹¹ IASLs can present with pain due to strangulation.¹⁰ They have been reported to have been presented as loose bodies in the knee, which were later confirmed to be IASLs by histological examination.¹

IASLs appear as yellowish, smooth masses on gross examination, with a short or pedunculated stalk. Histologically, they contain mature adipocytes.⁷ They are well encapsulated and fibrous septa may be present dividing the mass into lobules.⁴ Ostochondral metaplasia has been reported in IASLs in two cases.^{15,16} They may be covered with synovium partially or completely. MRI scans show high signal intensity on T1 and T2 images and suppressed signal in fat suppression sequences. Fibrous septa may show low signal intensity.² In contrast, IASLs can show low signal intensity in T1 and T2 images in the presence of mucoid degeneration.⁴

IASL need to be differentiated from lipoma arborescens (LA) and Hoffa's syndrome. LA is a villous lipomatous proliferation of the synovial membrane occurring in association with trauma, diabetes mellitus, osteoarthritis, and rheumatoid arthritis.¹⁷ It presents with



Fig. 3. Gross specimen.



Fig. 4. Histopathology.

recurrent knee swelling. It consists of frond-like villi arising from the synovium with subsynovial fat hypertrophy. Histologically, there is mononuclear inflammatory cell infiltration. MRI shows high T1 and T2 signal. LA is managed with synovectomy. Hoffa's disease is characterized by fibrosis in the infrapatellar fat pad, hypertrophy, and impingement.¹⁸ It is differentiated from IASL by low signal intensity in T1 and T2 images. However, high signal intensity may be seen on the T2 image in the presence of hemorrhage. IASLs are slow growing tumors with reports of progression over many years. The natural history is poorly understood. Excision of these tumors can be performed successfully by both open and arthroscopic methods, depending on the size of the lipoma as seen on MRI. No case of recurrence has been reported after arthroscopic excision.⁷

4. Conclusion

IASL is a rare tumor occurring in diarthrodial joints with a variety of presenting symptoms. It can grow to a large size and cause mass effects. It can be differentiated from other similar conditions based on the MRI appearance. It can be managed with open or arthroscopic excision and should be considered in the differential diagnosis of knee swelling and pain.

Conflicts of interest

The authors have none to declare.

References

- 1. Amarjit SK, Budhiraja S, Chandramouleeswari K, Anita S. Knee locking in osteoar-
- thritis due to synovial lipoma: a case report. *J Clin Diagn Res.* 2013;7(8):1708–1709.
 Motsis E, Vasiliadis HS, Xenakis TA. Intraarticular synovial lipoma of the knee located in the intercondylar notch, between ACL and PCL: a case report and review of the synovial synovial lipoma.
- determine the intervention of the literature. *Knee Surg Sports Traumatol Arthrosc.* 2005;13(8):683–688.
 Bernstein AD, Jazrawi LM, Rose DJ. Arthroscopic treatment of an intra-articular lipoma of the knee joint. *Arthroscopy.* 2001;17(5):539–541.
- Matsumoto K, Okabe H, Ishizawa M, Hiraoka S. Intra-articular lipoma of the knee joint. A case report. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2001;83-A(1):101–105.
- 5. Margheritini F, Villar RN, Res D. Intra-articular lipoma of the hip. A case report. *Int Orthop.* 1998;22:328–329.
- Husson JL, Chales G, Lancien G, Pawlotsky Y, Masse A. True intra-articular lipoma of the lumbar spine. Spine. 1987;12:820–822.

- 7. Hsu JH, Wu FZ. Orthopaedic case of the month: a painless right knee mass in a 55year-old woman. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 2013;471(4):1100–1104.
- Tudisco C, Farsetti P, Febo A. Solitary intra-articular lipoma locking the knee in a young boy. J Pediatr Orthop. 2008;17(3):131–133.
- 9. Marui T, Yamamoto T, Kimura T, et al. A true intra-articular lipoma of the knee in a girl. Arthroscopy. 2002;18(5):E24.
- Yeomans NP, Robertson A, Calder SJ. Torsion of an intra-articular lipoma as a cause of pseudo locking of the knee. Arthroscopy. 2003;19(3):E27.
- Min KD, Yoo JH, Song HS, Lee BI. A case of intra-articular synovial lipoma of the knee joint causing patellar dislocation. *Knee Surg Sports Traumatol Arthrosc.* 2010;18:1094–1097.
- Yilmaz E, Karakurt L, Yildirim HH, Ozercan R. Intra-articular lipoma causing snapping in the patellofemoral joint. Saudi Med J. 2007;28(6):955–958.
- Hirano K, Deguchi M, Kanamono T. Intra-articular synovial lipoma of the knee joint (located in the lateral recess): a case report and review of the literature. *Knee*. 2007;14(1):63–67.
- Bennani L, Amine B, Aktaou S, Hajjaj-Hassouni N. True intra-articular lipoma in a rheumatoid knee. Presse Med. 2008;37(4:1):610–613.
- Lee F, Keel SB, Gebhardt MC, Rosenthal DI. Intra-articular lipoma with osteochondroid metaplasia in the knee joint. *Skelet Radiol.* 2001;30(4):230–233.
- Pudlowski RM, Gilula LA, Kyriakos M. Intraarticular lipoma with osseous metaplasia: radiographic-pathologic correlation. AJR. 1979;132:471–473.
- 17. Kloen P, Keel SB, Chandler HP, Geiger RH, Zarins B, Rosenberg AE. Lipoma arborescens of the knee. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 1998;80:298–301.
- Hoffa A. Influence of adipose tissue with regard to the pathology of the knee joint. JAMA. 1904;43:795–796.



ScienceDirect

Empower your research at every step

Discover ScienceDirect and experience fast and reliable access to a world of scientific, technical and medical content.

Register at **ScienceDirect.com** today to:

- Personalize settings
- Create favorites
- Set up alerts
- Read articles on your iOS or Android mobile device

@sciencedirect blog.sciencedirect.com



www.sciencedirect.com

Instructions to Authors

Before you begin

Manuscripts submitted to *Journal of Arthroscopy and Joint Surgery* should not have been published previously or be under simultaneous consideration for publication by any other journal. Violation may lead to a retraction of the published article by the Journal and other actions as deemed necessary by the editor. All articles (including those invited) will be peer-reviewed, and accepted articles will be edited to the Journal's style. Accepted manuscripts become the permanent property of the Journal and may not be reproduced, in whole or in part, without the written permission of the editor.

Studies involving human subjects or animals should have received the approval of the institutional ethics committee. A statement to this effect and that informed consent was obtained from participating human subjects must be included in the manuscript text.

Ethics in publishing

For information on Ethics in publishing and Ethical guidelines for journal publication see http://www.elsevier. com/publishingethics and http://www.elsevier.com/ethicalguidelines.

http://www.eisevier.com/ethicalguideni

Conflict of interest

All authors must disclose any financial and personal relationships with other people or organizations that could inappropriately influence (bias) their work. Examples of potential conflicts of interest include employment, consultancies, stock ownership, honoraria, paid expert testimony, patent applications/ registrations, and grants or other funding. See also http://www. elsevier.com/ conflicts of interest. Further information and an example of a Conflict of Interest form can be found at: http:// elsevier6.custhelp.com/app/answers/detail/a_id/286/p/7923/.

Submission declaration and Verification

Submission of an article implies that the work described has not been published previously (except in the form of an abstract or as part of a published lecture or academic thesis or as an electronic preprint, see http://www.elsevier.com/postingpolicy, that it is not under consideration for publication elsewhere, that its publication is approved by all authors and tacitly or explicitly by the responsible authorities where the work was carried out, and that, if accepted, it will not be published elsewhere in the same form, in English or in any other language, including electronically without the written consent of the copyright holder. To verify originality, your article may be checked by the originality detection service CrossCheck http://www.elsevier.com/editors/plagdetect.

Authorship

All authors should have made substantial contributions to all of the following: (1) the conception and design of the study, or acquisition of data, or analysis and interpretation of data, (2) drafting the article or revising it critically for important intellectual content, (3) final approval of the version to be submitted. Please give contribution of each author on the cover page of the manuscript.

Changes to authorship

Ideally there should not be any change in authorship after the manuscript is submitted. In situations where there has been an omission or substantial work is done when the article is revised, an author's name may be added. This policy concerns the addition, deletion, or rearrangement of author names in the authorship of accepted manuscripts:

Before the accepted manuscript is published in an online issue: Requests to add or remove an author, or to rearrange the author names, must be sent to the Journal Manager from the corresponding author of the accepted manuscript and must include: (a) the reason the name should be added or removed, or the author names rearranged and (b) written confirmation (e-mail, fax, letter) from all authors that they agree with the addition, removal or rearrangement. In the case of addition or removal of authors, this includes confirmation from the author being added or removed. Requests that are not sent by the corresponding author will be forwarded by the Journal Manager to the corresponding author, who must follow the procedure as described above. Note that: (1) Journal Managers will inform the Journal Editors of any such requests and (2) publication of the accepted manuscript in an online issue is suspended until authorship has been agreed upon by the editor.

After the accepted manuscript is published in an online issue: Any requests to add, delete, or rearrange author names in an article published in an online issue will follow the same policies as noted above and result in a corrigendum.

Reporting Clinical Trials

All randomized controlled trials submitted for publication should include a completed Consolidated Standards of Reporting Trials (CONSORT) flowchart. Please refer to the CONSORT statement website at http://www.consortstatement.org for more information. This journal has adopted the proposal from the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors (ICMJE) which require, as a condition of consideration for publication of clinical trials, registration in a public trials registry. Trials must register at or before the onset of patient enrolment. The clinical trial registration number should be included at the end of the abstract of the article. For this purpose, a clinical trial is defined as any research study that prospectively assigns human participants or groups of humans to one or more health-related interventions to evaluate the effects of health outcomes. Health related interventions include any intervention used to modify a biomedical or health related outcome (for example drugs,

surgical procedures, devices, behavioral treatments, dietary interventions, and process-of-care changes). Health outcomes include any biomedical or health-related measures obtained in patients or participants, including pharmacokinetic measures and adverse events. Purely observational studies (those in which the assignment of the medical intervention is not at the discretion of the investigator) will not require registration. Further information can be found at http://www.icmje.org.

Copyright

Upon acceptance of an article, authors will be asked to complete a 'Journal Publishing Agreement' (for more information on this and copyright see http://www.elsevier. com/copyright). Acceptance of the agreement will ensure the widest possible dissemination of information. An e-mail will be sent to the corresponding author confirming receipt of the manuscript together with a 'Journal Publishing Agreement' form or a link to the online version of this agreement.

Role of the funding source

You are requested to identify who provided financial support for the conduct of the research and/or preparation of the article and to briefly describe the role of the sponsor(s), if any, in study design; in the collection, analysis and interpretation of data; in the writing of the report; and in the decision to submit the article for publication. If the funding source(s) had no such involvement then this should be stated. Please see http://www. elsevier.com/ funding.

Submission of Manuscripts

The journal only accepts online submissions in electronic format. All new manuscripts must be submitted through *Journal of Arthroscopy and Joint Surgery* online and review website (http:// ees.elsevier.com/jajs). Authors are requested to submit the text, tables, and figures in electronic form to this address. Please follow the following steps to submit your manuscript:

1. Open the homepage of the journal's website (http://ees. elsevier.com/jajs).

 Register yourself for free by clicking on "Register" on the top and create a user profile with a desired username and mandatory details. On submission of the information, you will receive an E-mail confirming your registration along with the "Password".
 Click "Log In" on the main navigation menu at the top of the journal screen to open the login page.

4. Enter your username and password in the appropriate fields (E-mailed to you at the time of registration). Click "Author Log in", this takes you to the "Author Main Menu".

Note: Please note that the username and password combination required for Elsevier Editorial System is different from the username and password combination used to "Track your paper" on the Elsevier "Authors' Home" website.

By submitting a manuscript, the author agrees to the following: 1. The work is original and free from plagiarism.

2. It has neither been published, nor is it not under consideration for publication at another journal.

3. All authors are aware of the authorship order. The corresponding author shall be responsible in case of dispute.

4. Once published, copyright of manuscript shall stand transferred to the Journal.

5. 'Conflict of interest' if any, must be explicitly stated at the end of the manuscript.

Manuscripts must conform to the instructions given below:

General: Type the manuscript using 'Times New Roman' font, size 12 in double space throughout. Please arrange the manuscript as follows: Title page, Abstract, Introduction, Methods, Results, Discussion, and References. Number all pages consecutively, beginning with the title page. All figures and Tables must be referred to in the manuscript. Consult a recent issue of the Journal for details. Only the Title page should bear the names and addresses of the author(s). Editorials, perspective and review articles are generally by invitation. However if you are interested in writing a review/perspective, you can send an email to the editor with the topic and a short summary of contents to be included. The editor will convey his decision in 7-10 days' time.

Length of articles: Text of original articles should be between 2000 and 3500 words. The article should not ordinarily contain more than 3 tables, 2 figures and 25 references. Case Reports are accepted only if they can be converted into 'What is your diagnosis?' format (please consult a recent issue of the Journal). Briefly, the format consists of case report of about 500 words, a diagnostic image followed by the actual diagnosis/ answer and discussion (250 words) and upto 5 references. Letters discussing or criticizing material published recently in the Journal, brief presentations of data, or those pertaining to issues of relevance to health policy, practice of medicine, or the like, are welcome. These should not exceed 500 words, 1 table and 5 references.

Title page: In animal studies, the title should state the species; all other titles will refer to human studies. State names of authors (including first names), the departments and the institution where the work was done. Please do not add your academic qualifications, designation etc. State contribution of each author clearly. A short, running title, not exceeding 40 characters, should be provided. Please provide the name, postal address with PIN code, facsimile number and E-mail address of the author to whom communications and proofs are to be sent. Acknowledgements, if any, may be mentioned on this page.

Acknowledgements: These should appear at the end of the manuscript. The *source of funding* as well as a *disclosure statement* mentioning *conflict of interest*, if any, should appear under this heading.

References: Number the references in the order in which they first appear in the text and identify the reference numbers in the text in superscript. References must be placed at the end of the manuscript. Please use recent references as much as possible. The responsibility for accuracy of references lies with the respective authors. The Journal is in agreement with the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors (www. icmje.org). The general arrangement, abbreviations of Journal names and punctuations followed are as per the Uniform Requirements for Manuscripts submitted to Biomedical Journals (www.icmje.org). Please pay attention to the style of references and punctuations as follows:

Journal article

List all authors when six or less as shown in the example below: Tallon D, Chard J, Dieppe P. Exploring the priorities of patients with osteoarthritis of the knee. *Arthritis Care and Res* 2000;13:312–9.

When there are seven or more authors, list only the first six and add et al.

Book or monograph

Following is an example: Cassidy JT. Juvenile rheumatoid arthritis. In: *Textbook of Rheumatology* 6th ed, Kelly et al (eds) Philadelphia Saunders 2000; pp. 1297–313.

Tables: Each Table should be typed on a separate page and numbered consecutively in Arabic numerals. Each table should have a title and all abbreviations should be explained in the footnote. Necessary explanatory notes, if any, may be given below the Table.

Figures/Illustrations/Photographs: Photographs of 300 dpi or higher resolution may be submitted as 'jpeg', or 'tiff' files in a zipped folder. In clinical photographs, identity of the subjects should be suitably masked; in case this is not

possible, a written permission from the concerned person should accompany the manuscript.

Legends to Figures: The Figure number (numbered consecutively in Arabic numerals), title and explanations of the Figures should appear in the legend (not on the Figure). Type the legends on a separate page. Enough information should be included to interpret the Figure without reference to the text.

Units: All measurements must be in metric units, preferably with corresponding SI units in parentheses.

Editorial Process: All articles submitted to the Journal undergo initial review by the Editor/associate editor and articles that are outside the scope of Journal or are not in the journal format are excluded. Later each article is reviewed by at least two reviewers. The time to first decision is usually less than 6 weeks.

As per the policy of the *Journal*, an Editor, who is either author of a manuscript or belongs to the same institution as any of the authors, is not assigned that manuscript and is not involved in decision-making regarding its publication.

Reviewers/Editorial Board members should decline the invitation to review a manuscript which is submitted by authors from their institution.

Reprints: Reprints may be requested and are provided on payment.

Address all correspondence to: Prof. Ravi Gupta or Mr. Sanjeev Anand, Chief Editors, Journal of Arthroscopy and Joint Surgery at editorjajs@gmail.com.



UNIDRIVE[®] S III ARTHRO

Your All-In-One Solution for Arthroscopy



STORZ KARL STORZ – ENDOSKOPE

THE DIAMOND STANDARD

KARL STORZ GmbH & Co. KG, Mittelstraße 8, 78532 Tuttlingen/Germany, Phone: +49 (0)7461 708-0, Fax: +49 (0)7461 708-105, E-Mail: info@karlstorz.de KARL STORZ Endoscopy America, Inc, 2151 E. Grand Avenue, El Segundo, CA 90245-5017, USA, Phone: +1 424 218-8100, Fax: +1 800 321-1304, E-Mail: info@ksea.com KARL STORZ Endoscopia Latino-America, 815 N. W. 57 Av., Suite No. 480, Miami, FL 33126-2042, USA, Phone: +1 305 262-8980, Fax: +1 305 262-89 86, E-Mail: info@ksela.com KARL STORZ Endoscopy Canada Ltd., 7171 Millcreek Drive, Mississauga, ON L5N 3R3, Phone: +1 905 816-4500, Fax: +1 905 858-4599, E-Mail: info@karlstorz.ca www.karlstorz.com



Smith&nephew

Bi-Cruciate Stabilized Knee System

JOURNEY® II BCS

PHYSIOLOGICAL MATCHING*

Restoring anatomy. Unmatched satisfaction.

By uniquely replicating the ACL, the JOURNEY II BCS provides more anatomic stability in mid-flexion while the differentiated anatomic shapes promote more normal muscle firing patterns and reduce muscle fatigue. These distinctions help JOURNEY II BCS create an innate opportunity to improve patients' ability to return to their active lifestyles.*

* 71282050 REVO JOURNEY II BCS Messaging Brochure 2.13

Smith & Nephew, Inc. www.smith-nephew.com "Trademark of Smith & Nephew. Certain marks Reg. US Pat. & TM Off. ©2013 Smith & Nephew. All rights reserved.



For more information about JOURNEY II BCS visit: www.journeytka.com



Supporting healthcare professionals for over 150 years

save the. Mension Source States and States

Complete support for meniscal preservation techniques

Meniscal repair products from Smith & Nephew directly support meniscal repair and preservation techniques. Our portfolio is extensive, providing solutions for a variety of procedure types. When it comes to meniscal repair, look to the pioneer in meniscal preservation.

All-inside ULTRA FAST-FIX° Meniscal Repair System and FAST-FIX 360 Meniscal Repair System Outside-in MENISCAL MENDER II Repair System Inside-out MENISCAL STITCHER Repair Set Root repair MENISCAL ROOT Repair System





Open-architecture. Now open to even greater possibilities.

All the advantages of the HEALICOIL PK design, now available in our advanced REGENESORB bio composite material.

Unique, open-architecture design The HEALICOIL Suture Anchor has a distinctive openarchitecture that differs from solid-core implants by eliminating the material between the anchor threads. The open design allows blood and bone marrow from surrounding cancellous bone to enter the implant.

Bone ingrowth The unique HEALICOIL open architecture allows for new bone to fill the fenestrations between the threads and into the central channel by 12 weeks post-implantation, as demonstrated in a pre-clinical ovine study.1 HEALICOIL PK Suture Anchor: Bone-fill at 12 weeks in a pre-clinical ovine study.

> Micro-CT images at 12 weeks of a 5.5 mm HEALICOIL PK Suture Anchor show a web of bone beginning to fill the center of the implant. Histology at the same point in time clearly demonstrates bone growing across the implant's open architecture.

Less material The unique open-architecture design of HEALICOIL anchors reduces the amount of implanted material in the shoulder compared to traditional, solid-core anchors, permitting easier revision when necessary.









XYATA LIFESCIENCES LTD. HONG KONG www.xyata.hk



XYATA LIFESCIENCES PVT. LTD. INDIA www.xyata.in

offers the highly specialized range



FOR OSTEOARTHRITIS MANAGEMENT

PFS

Cross-Linked

Reduces Risk of Fractures

Cross Linked

Hyaluronic Acid Inj. 3ml (90mg / 3ml)

Optimum Volume, Sustained Effect

ORTHO SINGLE

High Concentration HA

90

High Molecular Weight

Non Avian Source

Once A Year Dose



Sodium Hyaluronate Inj. 2ml (10mg / ml)

For effective management of osteoarthritis

High Molecular Weight

Effective and Safe

FOR OSTEOPOROSIS MANAGEMENT

Recombinant Human Parathyroid Hormone (1-34)







For Comprehensive Mobility Solutions

A WHO - GMP Certified Company

Increases Bone Formation

NATIONAL TOLL FREE HELPLINE: 1800 1111 55

An ISO : 9001 - 2008 Certified Company



Wrightington, Wigan and Leigh



Edge Hill University



ISKSAA – Wrightington International Training Fellowships leading to MCh degree (2016)

Interested candidates are invited to apply for a unique opportunity for post-graduate education and subspecialist training in the UK

- 1. The interested candidates are encouraged to look at the University website link. The programme is aimed at motivated candidates who wish to come to UK to obtain 2 years of clinical experience, specialist surgical training and a MCh degree from Wrightington Hospital and Edge Hill University.
- Initial application should be via email. Just send updated CV, photo along with 2 satisfactory recommendation letters from current/recent trainer to ISKSAA president at <u>isksaafellowships@gmail.com</u>. This will serve as an initial screening to judge eligibility. The last date for applications is **31st October 2016**.
- 3. The interviews are slated for 23rd November during ISKSAA GLOBAL SUMMIT 2016 in Delhi and 25th November 2016 in Chennai with a team coming from the UK.
- 4. Having cleared the IELTS exam before the interviews will be of advantage for final selections.
- 5. The Clinical posts would start in August 2017 although if candidates were to be interested for Aug 2018 and August 2019 start, they could still apply.
- 6. The MCh course is at the Edge Hill University and although most of the payment for the course can be made along the way in installments over the 2 years, there would be an initial Commitment of $\pounds 17,500$ to be made to secure the place before the formalities with Royal colleges and GMC are commenced at this End. The salary scales are detailed with the information sheet as well.
- There will be two posts per year as the "Wrightington ISKSAA MCh Fellowship". There would be an assured Wrightington placement during the 2-year UK rotation via this stream. Only ISKSAA Life Members can apply for these posts.



To subscribe: visit jrheum.org online or send in your completed coupon below

Please enter my 2016 subscription to The Journal of Rheumatology

Rates for 2016 calendar year **USA/INTERNATIONAL**

			Name (please print)					
	Print + Online \$350 US	Online Only \$285 US On request \$975 US \$500 US \$150 US+	Address					
- Multisite [#] Multisite ^{(ID} renges)	On request		City	State/Province				
- Multiuser (IP ranges) \$1(- Basic (up to 4 users) \$55 TRAINEES ⁺ \$25	\$1025 US \$550 US \$215 US		Country	Zip/Postal Code				
Airmail (ADD)	\$100 US		Contact E-mail					
			Amount Enclosed \$	Bill Me				
For terms of access visit jrheum.org +Supervisor certification required below.		Telephone Number	Fax Number					
NAME OF SUPERVISOR:			 VISA/MasterCard Number	Expiration Date				
SUPERVISOR SIGNATUR	E:		_					
SUPERVISOR TELEPHON	IE:		Signature	CVV				

Mail completed form to: The Journal of Rheumatology

365 Bloor Street East, Suite 901 Toronto, Ontario Canada M4W 3L4 | E-mail: subscriptions@jrheum.com

Phone: (416) 967-5155 Fax: (416) 967-7556

All subscriptions are for the calendar year. Renewals for print subscriptions received after May 31, 2016 will be charged an additional \$5 per back issue. Back issues: 3 years including current year are available if in stock. Single copies are available at \$30 each. Claims: US 2 months, elsewhere 4 months from issue date, e.g., March 1 and May 1, respectively, for the January Issue. PRIVACY POLICY: For details of our privacy policy, visit our website at www.jrheum.org.

THE JOURNAL



Over Four Centuries of Publishing Experience!

With deep roots in health sciences publishing, Elsevier helps doctors advance practice of medicine by providing world-class information which helps them make critical decisions and improve patient outcomes.

Elsevier brings to you over 2,000 health sciences journals, and works with over 7,000 journal editors, 70,000 editorial board members, 300,000 reviewers and 600,000 authors. As the world's leading publisher of science and health information, Elsevier brings to you knowledge products including:

- > The Lancet
- > The Clinics of North America
- > Gray's Anatomy

- > Nelson's Pediatrics
- Dorland's Illustrated Medical Dictionary
- Netter's Atlas of Human Anatomy

Leading Indian Journals from the House of Elsevier



For advertisement and subscription enquiries in Elsevier journals, please write to **indiacontact@elsevier.com**